# Department of Epidemiology Student Handbook 2019-2020

# Table of Contents

INFORMATION ABOUT THE DEPARTMENT OF EPIDEMIOLOGY	3
Mission and Goals	3
Department Organization	3
Student Organizations	3
Resources for Students	4
Financing your Education	5
IMPORTANT ACADEMIC POLICIES FOR STUDENTS	7
Administrative Home	7
Academic Conduct Standards and Procedures	7
Academic Advising	8
Academic Standards	8
Registration	9
Grading	10
Plan of Study	10
Tips for academic and professional success	12
Procedures for addressing alleged academic misconduct	14
CENTERS IN EPIDEMIOLOGY	15
MPH – EPIDEMIOLOGY SUBTRACK DEGREE INFORMATION	16
Degree Objectives	16
Degree Requirements	16
Undergraduate to Graduate Program	17
Non-Course Program Requirements	18
MS – EPIDEMIOLOGY DEGREE INFORMATION	19
Degree Objectives	19
Degree Requirements	19
Non-Course Program Requirements	20
MS - CLINICAL INVESTIGATION – DEGREE INFORMATION	24
Degree Objectives	24
Prerequisites	24
Electives (9 s.h.) Students must earn a minimum of 9 s.h. in elective course work, wat least 6 s.h. in a research interest area.	
Capstone Requirement (EPID:6000 Independent Study)	27
PHD – EPIDEMIOLOGY DEGREE INFORMATION	28
Degree Objectives	28
Degree Requirements	
Non-Course Program Requirements	

## INFORMATION ABOUT THE DEPARTMENT OF EPIDEMIOLOGY

#### **Mission and Goals**

The Department of Epidemiology's goal is to promote research, practice, and training in epidemiology, disease control, and health care evaluation.

**Training:** The didactic focus of the graduate programs in Epidemiology is to achieve epidemiologic, preventive, and health care evaluation skills for application in clinical and community-based settings and to develop qualified, independent research scientists in epidemiology at both the pre- and post-doctoral levels. With this goal in mind, curricula and student evaluation are designed to help students master the competencies in epidemiology and apply them in their future careers.

**Research:** The Department of Epidemiology has a strong research program in which both theoretical and applied research is utilized in achieving high-quality epidemiologic investigations at the forefront of scientific knowledge.

Current disease areas and fields of interest include epidemiology of infectious diseases, molecular epidemiology, reproduction, hospital and clinical practice, injury, aging, nutrition and physical activity, maternal and child health, drug use and outcomes, genetic epidemiology, pharmacoepidemiology, chronic diseases such as cancer, cancer control, cancer etiology, neurological disease, occupational and environmental health epidemiology, cardiovascular disease and mental disease, diseases caused by the environment, and intervention trials.

# **Department Organization**

The Department of Epidemiology is one of five departments in the College of Public Health: Biostatistics, Community and Behavioral Health, Epidemiology, Health Management and Policy, and Occupational and Environmental Health.

The Head of the Department of Epidemiology is Dr. Elizabeth Chrischilles, who is responsible for administration of the educational, research, and professional service functions of the department. Dr. Ryan Carnahan is the Director of Graduate Studies and Dr. Charles Lynch is Associate Head for Research. The department currently has 17 primary faculty members, 66 secondary and adjunct faculty members and 9 emeritus faculty members.

Executive staff includes Department Administrator Cindy Rohret, Human Resources Coordinator Michele Hogue, Graduate Program Coordinator Megan Riley, Research Support Specialist Kathy Colbert, Research Support Coordinator Katie Herrington, and Secretary Marilyn Anderson. The Epidemiology Research Core is staffed by Linda Rubenstein, PhD and Mike Mueller.

For primary faculty office and e-mail addresses visit the **Epidemiology Faculty** page.

# **Student Organizations**

## **Epidemiology Student Association**

The <u>Epidemiology Student Association</u> (ESA) is officially chartered with the University of Iowa Student Organization Business Office. Any Epidemiology student is automatically a member and is encouraged to participate in ESA. The Epidemiology Student Association arranges and conducts meetings and social events. Representatives are elected to act as liaisons with departments and colleges.

## The College of Public Health Graduate Student Association

The <u>College of Public Health Graduate Student Association</u> (CPHGSA) at the University of Iowa was established to expand opportunities in professional development and outreach, discuss student issues, and create a greater sense of community for all students in the College of Public Health. Membership is open to all students enrolled in a CPH degree program.

## The Graduate Student Senate

The Graduate Student Senate (GSS) is the duly constituted collegiate association of the Graduate College and is the primary representative, administrative, and service organization for the graduate students at the University of Iowa. It serves as the voice of the graduate student population to the university administration, faculty, and to all other organizations at the University, and within the Iowa City community. Furthermore, it assists in the administration of resources designated to graduate students, and works to establish and maintain programs and activities of interest to graduate students.

## **Resources for Students**

## **Availability of Accommodations for Students with Disabilities**

The University of Iowa's Office of Student Disabilities Services can assist with academic adjustments or accommodations needed for all students. Any student eligible for and needing academic adjustments or accommodations under the Americans with Disabilities Act is requested to notify the Graduate Program Coordinator and specific course instructor as soon as possible to make appropriate arrangements. Additional information regarding applying for accommodations, rights and responsibilities, scholarships and awards can be found on the Student Disabilities Services website.

## **Computer Labs**

The College of Public Health's student designated computer lab is on the second floor of our building and is available for use at any time. Students are assigned computer accounts at orientation or they can contact the Office of Information Technology in N148 to apply. Only College of Public Health students can use these facilities. Other university computer labs are available throughout campus, including one at nearby Hardin Library. A complete list of available computer labs is available at the College of Public Health's <u>Information Technology Services</u>.

#### **Desk Space**

Limited space is available in the CPH building for PhD graduate students and graduate students working as graduate teaching or research assistants. Priority is given to students who are in the PhD program conducting research, graduate research assistants or teaching assistants. Graduate students with office space elsewhere on campus will only be given space if space is available. Space is given in order of request (contact the Graduate Program Coordinator). Space allocations are reviewed each semester and are renewed in August. However, designated space can be reassigned at any time as needed or if space is unused.

# **Job and Internship Announcements**

Announcements of job and internship opportunities are communicated to students immediately via e-mail and can be found on the University's primary online recruiting system: <u>Handshake</u>.

#### **Email**

Every student should apply for a university e-mail account upon enrollment. The student will then be connected to the College of Public Health network individually and also added to the Epidemiology Student Group e-mail lists.

University policy specifies that students are responsible for all official correspondences sent to their standard University of Iowa e-mail address (@uiowa.edu). Students receive course information, seminar announcements, job announcements, and program information via uiowa accounts only. Announcements are not distributed to personal email accounts. It is important that students are checking email regularly and frequently so that they are kept aware of any important reminders, updates, deadlines, and opportunities.

#### **Department Website**

The Department of Epidemiology website is located at <a href="http://www.public-health.uiowa.edu/epi/">http://www.public-health.uiowa.edu/epi/</a>. It contains information about degree programs, prospective and current students, faculty, staff, and the department's affiliated research centers. In the Current Students section there are course descriptions, poster session info, photos, information about the Epidemiology Students Association, important dates and contact information, and department student forms.

#### **Forms**

Commonly used forms are available on the department's website under Current Students, <u>Student Forms and Resources</u>. This webpage also includes student handbooks, important contact information, degree requirements, degree program flow resources, etc. for the current and recent years.

#### **Student Commons**

The Student Commons, located on the second floor of CPHB, is available to all College of Public Health students. This space consists of a student commons area, including a kitchenette, a quiet computer lab, and a "noisy" computer lab. All items in the refrigerator, including any containers, are disposed of after 2 p.m. every Friday.

A limited number of lockers are available for students in the Student Commons. These are available on a first-come

first-served basis. Students should bring their own padlock to use these lockers.

## **Student Services Office**

The Student Services office is located on the 1st floor of CPHB (N170 suite).

#### **Travel Funds**

Each year the department has limited funds for student travel to meetings and conferences to give posters or presentations and support for logistical travel for practicum experiences. To request travel funds, submit the <u>Travel</u> <u>Request Form</u> to <u>Katie Herrington</u>. If presenting, please send a copy of your abstract along with the request form.

# **Teaching Resources**

- The University of Iowa Center for the Integration of Research, Teaching, and Learning (CIRTL)
- Office of Teaching, Learning, & Technology

## **Writing Center**

Writing at a high level is an essential component for success in a career in epidemiology. Exams in courses and advancement tests will require good writing with content and style. The Department offers two courses in writing: EPID: 6105 Writing for Medical Journals and EPID:6100 Writing a Grant Proposal. Because of its importance, the Department of Epidemiology may occasionally offer diagnostic writing exercises allowing students to receive professional evaluation of their writing skills and suggestions for improvement.

It is strongly recommended that students use the resources of the University's Writing Center. The center offers a variety of free services, including regularly scheduled sessions with a writing tutor, one-time sessions with a tutor, and an e-mail tutoring service for three-day feedback on a student's work. The Writing Center is located at 110 English-Philosophy Building (EPB).

#### **Speaking Center**

The Speaking Center, located in the English Philosophy Building, offers quality one-on-one and small group tutoring and consultation to students and instructors on campus who would like to work on any aspect of oral communication.

#### **Conversation Center**

<u>The Conversation Center</u> hosts one-on-one and small group conversation between international and domestic students to build cultural awareness and casual English skills.

# **Financing your Education**

## **Cost of Tuition**

Tuition and fee tables are posted on the Registrar's website.

## To apply for financial aid

The Office of Student Financial Aid also provides additional Information for Graduate Students. Questions regarding financial aid should be directed to the Office of Student Financial Aid: 319-335-1450.

## **Employment**

Employment by the department is not guaranteed to admitted students. Students are responsible for finding employment or other means of funding. Students usually have one of four types of jobs at UI: 1) hourly employment; 2) staff employment; 3) teaching assistantships (TAs) 4) graduate research assistantships (GRAs)

- Hourly positions are advertised on <u>Handshake</u>.
- <u>Staff</u> These jobs are advertised on the <u>UI Employment</u> website (search both Merit and Professional/Scientific categories).
- <u>TAs</u> For EPID courses, when an instructor's request for a TA has been approved by the department/college, the Graduate Program Coordinator will review with the instructor the qualifications that the TA should have to be able to help with the course. The Graduate Program Coordinator will then solicit student interest for the open positions. Students with teaching assistantships of at least 10 hours a week qualify for resident

tuition (also called in-state tuition during the semesters they hold the position. Students interested in TA positions should indicate their interest with instructors and the Graduate Program Coordinator.

- For undergraduate courses, CPH HR will distribute TA announcements to the CPH Everyone listserv and the Graduate Program Coordinator will also forward these on to the Epidemiology student listserv. Interested students should follow the application procedures listed on the position postings.
- <u>GRAs</u> If a student has a half-time (50%) graduate research assistantship, the workload is 20 hours a week. In exchange, the student receives a stipend and tuition scholarship covering full-time enrollment during the academic year (specifics here: <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/graduate-assistantships">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/graduate-assistantships</a>). Students with graduate research or teaching assistantships of at least 10 hours a week (also called quarter-time or 25% assistantships) qualify for resident tuition (also called in-state tuition) during the semesters they hold the position. GRA positions outside of the department are advertised on the <a href="mailto:Graduate College's">Graduate College's</a> website. Students interested in GRA positions should talk to their advisor. A copy of an <a href="mailto:application form">application form</a> along with a CV/resume should be sent to their advisor and another to the Graduate Program Coordinator. Advisors can help find open positions and circulate the application form and resume as needed.

## **Guidelines for Graduate Assistantship Work**

All graduate assistantship appointments are governed by the University of Iowa's <u>COGS</u>. Generally, students on graduate assistantships (GRAs and TAs) are required to work, on average, the appropriate amount per week (10 hrs for ½-time; 20 hrs for ½-time) for the entire duration of their appointment.

#### **Reduced Schedules for Teaching and Research Assistants**

Per <u>Graduate College</u> rules, teaching and research assistants are restricted on the number of semester hours (s.h.) for which they are allowed to register per semester.

## **Professional Development Resources**

Both the College of Public Health and the Graduate College offer many Professional Development resources that students are encouraged to take advantage of. Below are a few examples:

- <a href="https://www.public-health.uiowa.edu/mph-professional-development/">https://www.public-health.uiowa.edu/mph-professional-development/</a>
- <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/professional-development">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/professional-development</a>

## **Career Development**

Work with your advisor, experts in your chosen career field, and a graduate career advisor. These mentors will help you self-assess, consider options broadly, and prepare for your future career. See the Graduate College's website for resources on this: <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/book-a-graduate-success-appointment">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/book-a-graduate-success-appointment</a>.

## IMPORTANT ACADEMIC POLICIES FOR STUDENTS

All Epidemiology degrees are conferred through the <u>Graduate College</u>. Therefore, we are governed by Graduate College rules, regulations, and requirements as outlined in the <u>Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College</u>. It is the student's responsibility to know and adhere to the Graduate College policies.

#### **Administrative Home**

Courses in Epidemiology are administered by the College of Public Health. This means that class policies on matters such as requirements, grading, and sanctions for academic dishonesty are governed by the College of Public Health.

Students wishing to add or drop a course after the official deadline must receive the approval of the Associate Dean for Academic and Student Affairs in the College of Public Health.

## **Academic Conduct Standards and Procedures**

#### **Academic Conduct**

If an enrolled student commits an act of academic misconduct and is subsequently subject to disciplinary action by the university, the graduate programs within the College of Public Health reserve the right to impose their own disciplinary action which can include, but is not limited to, probation and/or dismissal from the program.

Academic misconduct is defined by the University of Iowa in its Code of Student Conduct here: <u>Policies & Regulations Affecting Students</u>. Please take the time to read this short description. Academic misconduct refers primarily to plagiarism or cheating. <u>It is the student's responsibility to seek clarification from the course instructor of any situation in which he/she is uncertain whether academic misconduct is/has been involved.</u>

Plagiarism includes but is not limited to the following:

- presentation of ideas of others without credit to the source;
- use of direct quotations without quotation marks and without credit to the source;
- paraphrasing without credit to the source;
- participation in a group project which presents plagiarized materials;
- failure to provide adequate citation for material obtained through electronic research;
- downloading and submitting work from electronic databases without citation;
- submitting material created/written by someone else as one's own, including purchased term/research papers.

Cheating includes but is not limited to the following:

- copying from someone else's exam, homework, or laboratory work:
- allowing someone to copy or submit one's work as his/her own;
- accepting credit for a group project without doing one's share;
- submitting the same paper in more than one course without the knowledge and approval of the instructors involved;
- using notes or other materials during a test or exam without authorization;
- not following the guidelines specified by the instructor for a "take-home" test or exam.

Academic misconduct is a serious matter and is reported to the departmental DEO and to the Associate Dean for Education and Student Affairs. Instructors and DEOs decide on appropriate consequences at the departmental level while the Associate Dean enforces additional consequences at the collegiate level. For example, an incident involving plagiarism will result in consequences to the student ranging from a grade of zero for that assignment to being terminated from his/her graduate program. Egregious acts of misconduct, such as cheating on a final exam, may result in the course grade being reduced to an F. Additional details concerning the consequences associated with acts of plagiarism, including a student appeals process, is provided in the <a href="Graduate College Manual section IV.F">Graduate College Manual section IV.F</a>. University designated software can be used by instructors to assess plagiarism.

## **Concerns about Faculty Actions**

Students who have a concern about a faculty action should first address the issue with the instructor, then the course supervisor (if there is one), and then the departmental DEO. Students may also contact the Associate Dean for Academic Affairs in the College of Public Health. Another resource for students is the Office of the University

Ombudsperson. If a complaint cannot be resolved at the departmental and/or collegiate level, students may file a formal complaint utilizing the procedure specified in the Operations Manual (II-29.7).

#### **Sexual Harassment**

Sexual harassment subverts the mission of the University and threatens the well-being of students, faculty, and staff. All members of the UI community have a responsibility to uphold this mission and to contribute to a safe environment that enhances learning. Incidents of sexual harassment should be reported immediately. The policy in its entirety may be found at II-4 Sexual Harassment | Operations Manual.

If you or someone you know may be a victim of sexual assault, sexual harassment, dating/domestic violence, stalking, or any other behaviors prohibited under this policy, you are strongly encouraged to seek assistance and support. Assistance is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, from:

- Rape Victim Advocacy Program (RVAP) -- confidential, certified victim advocacy services, 319-335-6000
- Domestic Violence Intervention Program (DVIP) -- confidential, certified victim advocacy services, 319-351-1043 or 800-373-1043
- Emergency Department, University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics -- confidential medical services, 319-356-2233
- University of Iowa Department of Public Safety -- law enforcement services, 319-335-5022, or 911 from any campus phone

During business hours, you may also seek assistance from the University of Iowa Office of the Sexual Misconduct Response Coordinator at 319-335-6200.

## **Reacting Safely to Severe Weather**

In severe weather, class members should seek appropriate shelter immediately, leaving the classroom if necessary. The class will continue if possible when the event is over. For more information on Hawk Alert and the siren warning system, visit <u>Hawk Alert</u> Students may also wish to sign up for electronic warnings through the Hawk Alert system.

## **Academic Advising**

#### **Changing Advisors**

When an applicant is admitted to the Department of Epidemiology, the student is assigned an academic faculty advisor. If a student wishes to change advisors, the student initiates the change by determining which faculty advisor would be preferred and discussing the possibility with the preferred faculty advisor. Students may also consult with the Director of Graduate Studies should they need help identifying a suitable advisor. Upon approval by the new faculty advisor, the student must then notify the prior advisor and the Graduate Program Coordinator.

There is no requirement that a student must remain with the same advisor throughout that student's academic career. Additionally, the thesis/dissertation advisor may be a different faculty member than the academic advisor.

## **Academic Standards**

#### **Academic Standing**

<u>MPH students</u> must earn <u>a grade of B- or better</u> (2.67 grade points) on each of the 6 MPH core courses and must earn a 3.00 cumulative Grade Point Average (GPA) or better on those 6 MPH core courses. When necessary, a student may repeat a course to meet this requirement. A cumulative GPA of 3.00 or above is required for MPH students to graduate.

<u>MPH students</u> are also required to maintain <u>a 3.00 cumulative GPA or better</u>. A student with less than a 3.00 GPA after 8 or more semester hours of graduate work will be placed on probation by the MPH program. If, after completing at least 8 additional semester hours of graduate credit, the student's GPA remains below 3.00, the student will be denied permission to re-register.

MS and MSCI students are required to earn a 2.75 cumulative GPA or better. A student with less than a 2.75 GPA after 8 or more semester hours of graduate work will be placed on probation by the Graduate College. If, after completing at least 8 additional semester hours of graduate credit, the student's GPA remains below 2.75, the Graduate College will deny the student permission to register. Refer to Sec. IV. of the Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College for details on probation and dismissal standards, procedures, and appeals.

<u>PhD students</u> are required to earn <u>a 3.00 cumulative GPA or better</u>. A student with less than a 3.00 GPA after 8 or more semester hours of graduate work will be placed on probation by the Graduate College. If after completing at least 8 additional semester hours of graduate credit, the student's GPA remains below 3.00, the Graduate College will deny the student permission to register. Refer to Sec. IV. of the <u>Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College</u> for details on probation and dismissal standards, procedures, and appeals.

MS & PhD students who receive a grade of C+ (2.33 grade points) or lower in more than 6 semester hours of College of Public Health and required courses (including any transfer hours) will be dismissed from the program. A student may appeal the dismissal in writing to the head of the department. Student appeals must be voted on by the department faculty within 2 semesters, including summer session, from the end of the semester in which the last C+ or lower grade was received.

#### **Restriction on Students on Probation**

A student on probation will not be permitted to take the comprehensive or final exam, or receive any graduate degree or certificate.

# Registration

## **How to Register for Classes**

First-semester students will be contacted by the Graduate Program Coordinator to initially register for classes. Students should also be in touch with their faculty advisor to review additional classes that might be appropriate for their area of interest. During their first semester, new students will fill out, with their advisor, a <u>Department Plan of Study</u> which will outline their course of study during their time in program. Once the student and their faculty advisor have agreed on the Plan of Study, it should be submitted to the Graduate Program Coordinator for final review with the Plan of Study committee. If it is complete, either the Graduate Program Coordinator or the advisor can authorize future registration. If a Plan of Study is not on file by the end of the first semester, registration will not be authorized until students outline their program with their advisor.

You may then register online at <u>MyUI</u> after the time assigned to you. First-year students will not be authorized to register for second semester courses until they have submitted a <u>Department Plan of Study.</u>

#### **Changing Registration**

The Office of the Registrar publishes the <u>Academic Calendar</u>, which can also be found through <u>MyUI</u>. All students must adhere to the deadlines listed on the academic calendar, including deadlines for changes or withdrawals of registration. For specific processes related to Changes of Registration, please see the Office of the Registrar's <u>Changes of Registration</u> page.

#### **Maximum Course Load**

9 or more semester hours constitutes full-time enrollment during fall and spring semester. 12 semester hours is considered the standard schedule. MS and PhD students may not register for more than 15 semester hours per semester during the fall and spring semesters. Exceptions beyond this limit may be approved by the Graduate College for MPH students in certain scenarios. During the summer sessions, students may not register for more than 8, 6, and 4 semester hours for the 8-week, 6-week, and 4-week summer sessions, respectively.

International students are subject to registration requirements in addition to those listed above. They are generally required to be registered full-time (at least 9 s.h.) in the fall and spring semesters, and there are restrictions on the number of courses they are allowed to register for via distance learning. International students should contact the <u>Office of International Student and Scholar Services</u> (ISSS) if they have questions about registration requirements in specific situations.

## **Grading**

## **Incompletes**

A grade of Incomplete ("I") is to be used only when a student's work during a session cannot be completed because of illness, accident, or other circumstances beyond the student's control. The student must submit required work with sufficient time for the instructor to review it and submit a grade by the end of the following semester (excluding summer and winter sessions). Failure to do this results in a grade of "F." Students with an "I" have until the end of the following semester to remove the "I" (for example, an I from the fall semester will convert to an "F" at the end of the spring semester). Re-registering for a course does not remove an "I" but instead is treated as a new course on the student's transcript and will leave an "F" permanently.

#### Satisfactory/Unsatisfactory Grading

S/U grading is applied to the following courses:

- EPID:7000 Thesis or Dissertation
- EPID:6000 Independent Study
- EPID:6050 Research in Epidemiology
- EPID: 5950 Preceptorship in Epidemiology
- EPID: 7200 Teaching in Epidemiology

Under S/U grading, the student receives credit if the course is completed satisfactorily, but the course is not included in calculating the grade-point average. Students should discuss grading options prior to registering for these courses.

Grades of S/U may also be used for courses taken outside the major department (Epidemiology) if they are not required for the degree, provided that the course instructor and the student's advisor approve the registration. Arrangements for S/U grading in these courses are accomplished by filing the Grading Option Form with appropriate signatures in the Registrar's Office at the time of registration or no later than the last day of the second week of a semester.

## Retaking a course

The Graduate College does not have a 'second-grade only' policy (where re-taking a course replaces an earlier grade). Therefore re-registering for a class will not remove the original grade from a transcript. The two ways to remove a grade from a transcript are to be granted a retroactive withdrawal from the Graduate College (only granted in rare cases) or by the instructor changing the grade.

#### **Grades Carrying Graduate Credit**

Grades of A+ through C- and S confer graduate credit. Grades of D+ through F, W, and R do not carry graduate credit (therefore any required course receiving one of these grades must be taken again to fulfill the degree requirement). However, D+ through F grades are used in computing GPAs.

## **Auditing Courses**

With the approval of the instructor and advisor, a student may audit courses for zero credit. However, UI still charges tuition for audited courses (0-1 s.h. fee schedule). UI does not allow students to unofficially "sit in" on classes. In addition, the requirements for auditing a course are determined by the instructor and may still include homework and tests. The grade designation of 'AUS' is assigned when a student registered for zero credit attends as an auditor throughout the course; if the student fails to meet the instructor's auditing requirements, a grade designation of 'AUU' is assigned. The student and instructor should agree upon auditing requirements prior to registration.

## Plan of Study

Students are expected to make steady and satisfactory progress toward the degree. An Epidemiology Department Plan of Study must be filed in the first semester of the student's program. Students should complete the <u>Plan of Study</u> and submit it in person to their advisor.

The purpose of the plan is to ensure that any requested course waivers or transfer credits are approved, and that the student will have completed the appropriate coursework to receive the degree. The Plan of Study should be completed

and signed by the student and the student's advisor, and submitted to the graduate program coordinator for review. The student and her/his advisor will then be informed if the plan is approved or returned for modification.

First-year students will not be authorized to register for the spring semester until they have submitted a Plan of Study. All other students will not be authorized to register if they do not have a current Plan of Study on file.

#### Changing a Plan of Study

Students may make changes to their Plan of Study by submitting a Request for <u>Change in Plan of Study</u> form found on the online website. Requested changes must be approved by the Plan of Study Committee, which meets regularly throughout the academic year to review new Plans of Study including requests for course waivers, transfer credits, and changes to previously approved Plans of Study.

## **Changing Degree Programs**

Students may request to change their degree program within the Department after speaking with their faculty advisor and contacting the Graduate Program Coordinator. The request will be reviewed by faculty. If approved, the Graduate Program Coordinator will initiate a <a href="Change of Status">Change of Status</a> with the Graduate College so that the student information system is updated appropriately.

While students may change degree programs (i.e. MS in Epi to MPH in Epi), students may not change departments or subprograms without reapplying to the department that they would like to switch their degree program to.

#### **Waiver of Courses**

Students may request to waive a required course. A waiver means the student is not required to enroll in the course but neither does the student receive credit for it. A waiver is usually granted when a student has obtained the knowledge covered in the course some other way. A waiver of a required course that has been taken previously as an undergraduate or not requesting transfer of credit is only granted based upon proof of the subject matter and evaluation. A course syllabus and grade is generally sufficient. Waiver requests are reviewed by the Plan of Study committee for approval.

#### **Transfer Credits**

Students may request to transfer credits. A transfer means the student may substitute a course taken at another institution for a required course. Students receive credit for transferred courses.

To request transfer credits, students make requests on the <u>Plan of Study Form</u>. In addition to the form, they should submit information about the course (institution, course title, number of credit hours and grade) and a course syllabus. Transfer requests are then evaluated by the Plan of Study Committee. Transfer credits from other colleges and universities are also evaluated by the Graduate Admissions Office. The department cannot approve transfer hours from other institutions unless Graduate Admissions awards graduate credit hours. Undergraduate courses do not qualify for transfer.

The criteria for approval of transfer courses are as follows:

- Content is relevant to degree program;
- Content is comparable in quality to courses offered by UI;
- The course was taken when the student held graduate student status;
- Student received a grade equivalent to "B" or better;
- Courses may not be more than 10 years old at the time of graduation from the program for Master's degree students, or by the time of the comprehensive examination for PhD students.

## Graduation

#### **Application for Degree**

Students are required to apply for graduation on MyUI by the posted deadline of the session (fall, spring, or summer) the student intends to graduate. The Graduate Program Coordinator will work with graduating students to file the applicable Graduate College forms for graduation.

It is the responsibility of the student to ensure that all course and departmental requirements have been met prior to submitting the application for degree.

#### **Graduation Deadlines**

Students may find all Graduation deadlines in the <u>Academic Calendar</u> published by the Office of the Registrar. Students need to not only be aware of the Application for Degree deadline, but also the Graduate College Plans of Study, Final Examination, Thesis deposit deadlines.

#### **Registration in Final Semester**

The Graduate College requires you to be enrolled during the session in which your degree is conferred. To meet this requirement, MS students who have completed all their coursework may register for Master's Final Registration (GRAD:6001 for 1 hours) or for any course of interest. PhD candidates may register for Doctoral Continual Registration (GRAD:6003 for 1 hours) or any course of interest.

#### **Commencement Ceremony**

The Graduate College holds two commencement ceremonies each year, one in December and one in May. Students may also graduate at the end of the summer session and walk during the December or May ceremony, but there is no summer commencement ceremony. The College of Public Health Graduation Ceremony is held in the spring semester only and includes students graduating that academic year (e.g. prior Fall, current Spring, future Summer).

# Tips for academic and professional success

Students, faculty, and staff come from many backgrounds and may find it helpful to have the social expectations of an academic and professional environment described. At the graduate level, professional behavior is expected. A professional work place attitude and appearance allow students to take pride in their work, improve teamwork and rapport, and improve student performance. Students who conduct themselves professionally steer clear of crossing the line with their conversations and other interactions with other students, superiors, and clients.

We want to help you succeed. Consistent lapses in professional behavior, especially after corrective guidance has been provided, reflect poorly on your ability to be successful in your chosen profession.

Your reputation for trustworthiness and integrity is the foundation of your future success. Keeping your word is perhaps most important. Following through is only one of many examples of trust. Specific recommendations include:

Plagiarism is unacceptable and grounds for dismissal from a class, your program, and the University of Iowa. Please be aware of the College of Public Health's policies regarding plagiarism.

The faculty and staff are here to help you succeed. In order for us to help you, you need to be honest and forthright about your plans. Violation of trust will likely affect the recommendation a faculty member can provide.

#### **Teamwork and Timeliness**

In the workplace a person's success is almost always dependent on the support and work of others. Respect your colleagues. Your actions should support the team. If you strive for excellence you will likely be rewarded with more opportunities.

- Be on time and work the hours you are scheduled to work. Be conscientious with the hours that you report.
- Complete vacation requests at least one week before you takevacation.
- Work efficiently.
- Keep your workspaces neat and organized.
- Don't wait until the last minute. Things may take a lot longer than you think they will. As a result you will hold up the work of others on the team who are counting on you.
- When a senior team member assigns a task to you, do it in a timely manner. If personal considerations prevent you from completing the task in a timely manner, discuss this with the person who assigned the task to you. If you are not sure what constitutes timely, ask the person assigning the task.
- Some faculty and staff are more direct than others. In general, when a faculty or staff member talks about something needing to be done this is not an optional suggestion, the faculty member expects you to do it. If you are not clear about the faculty member's expectations, ask for clarification.
- If someone sends you an email asking you for information, you should reply within a day or two. This means checking your email regularly. Be sure the people you are working with have your correct email address. If you

- do not have an answer to the person's question then you need to reply that you are working on it and will get back to them. If the answer is no then you still need to reply.
- Proofread your work. The documents you submit to your supervisor are expected to be of high quality, with correct grammar and syntax. At a minimum, do not submit a paper without spell and grammar-checking using your word processing program. Contact the Writing Center if you need assistance.
- Acknowledge the work of others on publications. The faculty member with whom you are working will
  determine who should be included as an author. Refer also to the author guidelines for the journal to which
  you plan to submit your manuscript.
- All abstracts and articles intended for publication can only be submitted after the faculty member with whom you are working has read it and approved the final version. Authorship requirements generally stipulate that every author has read and approved the final submitted version, so this applies to all authors.
- Keep all patient information confidential. It is illegal to discuss or disclose identifiable information with anyone who is not involved in the research study for which it was collected. Under no circumstances should any patient information that is not required in the performance of the job be accessed, read, or copied.
- Patient charts are not to be removed from the clinic. Identifiable information is to be kept in limited access locations (password protected electronic files or locked office and file cabinet for paper documents).
- Keep protocols, analysis plans, and datasets confidential. Do not distribute in any form.
- Protect the intellectual property and resources of your workplace. Let your supervising faculty or staff member deal with outside investigators and technicians.
- Have a positive mental attitude. Spreading rumors, gossiping, being negative overly critical, arrogant, and self-absorbed reflect poorly on your maturity and professionalism. Such behavior is not only unpleasant to be around, it will decrease the likelihood that others will want to reward you with career- advancing opportunities. If you have serious concerns about any aspect of student or staff function, see the "Handling problems at work" section below.
- Take the initiative while working as part of a team. Be creative and don't be afraid to try new things but vet your ideas with others before trying them.

# Behaviors that are considered unprofessional, will prevent you from advancement, and may preclude future employment include:

- Persistently late to work or appointments
- Unapproved absences
- Lack of pride in work or excitement about work (for example reading newspapers and magazines, surfing the web, gossiping, frequent complaining, making many personal phone calls, wasting time)
- Sloppy work

## Handling problems at work or in the classroom:

- Try to solve the problem at the lowest level
  - o Talk to your immediate supervisor first
- Propose solutions
  - Take a step back from your emotional response and look at the problem from the other person's perspective
  - o Propose solutions that meet the needs of your workplace first

If you have a problem with your direct supervisor, and you feel that you cannot discuss the problem further with that person, then seek help at the next level, or if your supervisor is a faculty member, from Michele Hogue or Dr. Chrischilles.

It is not appropriate to disrupt the productivity of your colleagues in the workplace by complaining about your problems. Counseling services are available through the <u>University Counseling Service</u>. You may also contact Michele Hogue if you need further information.

If the position is not a good fit let your supervisor know and s/he can try to help you find another position.

#### Common courtesy:

- Respond when spoken to.
- Do not interrupt others.
- Do not dominate the conversation (unless you are the invited lecturer or the boss).
- When you make a telephone call, identify yourself after the person answers the phone and says hello.
- Emails should include the subject in the header.
- A "Thank You" is always well received.

## Respect for seniority

Faculty members are extremely busy and have many commitments. They are happy to assist you if you schedule an appointment first. Do not drop in to visit unless the faculty member has said this is acceptable. Be on time for appointments.

## Bringing food for comprehensive exams and defenses/Gift Policy

Students are not allowed to bring food for their thesis defense. If advisors or other committee members wish to bring food they are welcome, but it is not expected. Further, university policy prohibits faculty and staff from receiving gifts of more than \$3 from students and advisees. See the university's gift policy for more information.

# Procedures for addressing alleged academic misconduct

In the event that academic misconduct is suspected, the following procedures will be followed:

- 1. The instructor will meet as soon as is feasible with the student to clarify the situation.
- 2. If the meeting results in no sanction or a minor sanction, and the student accepts the sanction, the process will be considered completed. No additional reporting will be required, nor will there be any information related to the situation entered into the student's permanent record.
- 3. If the situation is either not resolved to the satisfaction of both the instructor and student, or if the resulting sanction is not of a minor nature, the instructor will bring the matter to the Department Head and Graduate Program Coordinator. A review committee of 2-3 primary faculty members will be appointed with one member designated as the chair. Once appointed the committee will proceed with all deliberate speed to render their recommendation. All attempts will be made to keep allegations and procedures confidential.
- 4. The instructor will provide the committee with a written description of the suspected plagiarism or academic misconduct. Information serving to identify the student will be removed from this material.
- 5. If necessary, a meeting will be convened to allow the student an opportunity to discuss the alleged misconduct. The committee will preside over the meeting with the instructor, student, graduate programs coordinator, and department head in attendance. The department head will serve as a process advisor to ensure that the committee's deliberative process follows departmental and Graduate College guidelines.
- 6. The committee will determine if academic misconduct has occurred and the resulting sanction. Sanctions may range from no action, re-doing the assignment, lowering the grade, failure of the assignment, to failure of the course. The committee may also recommend to the full departmental faculty that the student be dismissed from the degree program.
- 7. The student may contest the committee's sanction within 14 calendar days of written notification of that action by appealing in writing, to the Associate Dean for Education and Student Affairs. Students dissatisfied with the resolution of this appeal may seek an audience with the Dean of the Graduate College. A final appeal may be made to the Provost.
- 8. For students enrolled in degree programs outside the department, the instructor will forward the committee's review of the facts and recommended sanction(s) to the DEO of the department in which the student is currently enrolled.
- 9. Copies of the final determination document will be given to the student, kept by the department, and furnished to the Associate Dean for Education and Student Affairs.

#### CENTERS IN EPIDEMIOLOGY

## **Center for Emerging Infectious Diseases (CEID)**

Research projects of the <u>Center for Emerging Infectious Diseases</u> study infectious diseases, often zoonotic, whose incidence in humans has increased over the past 2 decades or threatens to increase in the near future. Dr. Christine Petersen directs the center.

#### **Health Effectiveness Research Center (HERCe)**

<u>HERCe</u> is a collaborative research enterprise between the Department of Epidemiology and the College of Pharmacy which studies whether particular healthcare treatments or services are over- or under-utilized in practice. To answer this question HERCe researchers study variation in practice patterns and associate outcome differences with this variation. Dr. Elizabeth Chrischilles is director of HERCe.

#### **Nutrition Center**

The <u>Nutrition Center</u> provides expertise in nutrition and dietary assessment, dietary interventions and nutrition lifestyle change strategies with a focus on the research, teaching and service missions of the Department of Epidemiology and the College of Public Health. These services are available to faculty and students. Dr. Linda Snetselaar directs the center.

#### **Preventive Intervention Center (PIC)**

The <u>PIC</u> conducts population-based intervention trials to prevent occurrence and recurrence of disease and to promote wellness and health. Trials have focused on major health problems, particularly in elderly men and women, including the Fracture Intervention Trial, the Hormone Estrogen Replacement Study, and the Women's Health Initiative. Drs. Linda Snetselaar and Jennifer Robinson are the directors of the center. The Lipid Research Clinic specializes in research to promote primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease and provides an interdisciplinary approach to risk factor intervention. It facilitates studies to evaluate the effectiveness of new drugs or interventions designed to prevent occurrence and progression of coronary disease, as well as diseases related to women's health. Dr. Jennifer Robinson is director of the LRC.

#### State Health Registries of Iowa (SHRI)

The <u>Iowa Cancer Registry</u> (ICR) component of SHRI, in cooperation with the Iowa Department of Public Health, collects medical data on every Iowan diagnosed with cancer and compiles survival and mortality data. The ICR, directed by Dr. Charles Lynch, is 1 of 18 registries nationwide reporting data to the National Cancer Institute.

The <u>Iowa Registry for Congenital and Inherited Disorders</u> is a component of the SHRI that monitors the occurrence and etiology of birth defects for the entire state. It is directed by Dr. Paul Romitti.

#### MPH – EPIDEMIOLOGY SUBTRACK DEGREE INFORMATION

# **Degree Objectives**

The Master of Public Health (MPH) in Epidemiology degree is for students who desire to learn the fundamental concepts and methods of epidemiology. The degree provides the methodological skills, knowledge, and practical experience in the public health setting. The focus of the degree is public health data and methods and their utilization in assessment of disease burden in the community. The student will also learn to use evaluation methods to assess the need and outcome of programs and interventions in the community. Upon graduation, the student should be capable of performance in the public health department and healthcare settings.

Graduates of the MPH - Epidemiology subtrack will be able to fulfill the core MPH competencies, as well as the following competencies:

- Summarize the role of a public health laboratory in the public health system
- Select an appropriate statistical approach based on epidemiologic study design
- Use population based surveillance data to describe a community health issue
- Prepare an Institutional Review Board (IRB) application for human subjects research
- Use common software to build an electronic data collection tool
- Design an epidemiologic study that meets ethical standards, minimizes biases, and maximizes the potential for causal inference
- Critically appraise the scientific literature

## **Degree Requirements**

# MPH Core Courses (18 s.h.)

The following coursework is required for all MPH students. Students are expected to earn a 'B' (2.67 grade points) or better on each of the core courses, as well as earn at least a 3.0 cumulative grade point average in the core. When necessary, a student may repeat courses to achieve this standard, however, the original grade will not removed in the calculation of the GPA.

CPH:5100	Introduction to Public Health	3 s.h.
BIOS:4120	Introduction to Biostatistics	3 s.h.
CBH: 4105	Introduction to Health Promotion and Disease Prevention	3 s.h.
EPID:4400	Epidemiology I: Principles	3 s.h.
HMP:4000	Introduction to the US Healthcare System	3 s.h.
OEH:4240	Global Environmental Health	3 s.h.

#### **Interprofessional Education Courses**

Students are required to participate in one semester of interprofessional education (generally during the Fall semester of their 2<sup>nd</sup> year in the program):

CPH:5203 Interprofessional Education Practice for MPH Students III o s.h.

#### **Applied Practice Experience**

This requirement is a fieldwork experience in which students show proficiency in applying academic principles in community settings. There are many applied practice opportunities for MPH students locally, nationally, and internationally. The Director of Applied Practice Experience is Jeanie Kimbel. MPH students do not register for the applied practice experience until their MPH core courses have been completed.

Before they register for and begin the applied practice experience, students choose an approved topic. A final written report with an oral presentation or a poster presentation is required. Students will register for CPH:7500 MPH Applied Practice Experience (2 s.h.) during the semester they complete the practice experience.

## **Capstone Experience**

Students are required to complete the capstone experience in the final semester. Students will register for CPH:7200 MPH Capstone Experience (1 s.h.) during the fall or spring semester. If students graduate during the summer, students

will complete the Capstone Experience and register for CPH:7200 during the spring semester before graduating.

## Bioscience Requirement (3 or 4.sh.)

If a student has had such coursework in the past, a bioscience course may not need to be taken, but the hours are replaced with more hours of elective coursework upon approval by the Plan of Study committee.

#### PATH:8133 Introduction to Human Pathology for Graduate Students\*

4 s.h

\*Students with a strong biosciences background may choose to substitute PATH:5270 Pathology and Molecular Medicine for this course if it fits better with their training plan. This is an advanced course that requires a strong foundation in molecular biology and related disciplines, but may be suitable for some students.

#### Required Courses (15 s.h.)

In addition the core courses and bioscience requirement, students must complete the following courses:

EPID:5241	Statistical Methods in Epidemiology	4 s.h.
EPID:5540	Public Health Surveillance Mechanisms, Applications, and Data	3 s.h.
EPID:5580	Public Health Laboratory Techniques	1 s.h.
EPID:5600	Introduction to Epidemiology Data Management and Analysis	3 s.h.
EPID:6400	Epidemiology II: Advanced Methods	4 s.h.

# Elective courses (minimum of 3 s.h.)

An additional number of approved elective courses must be taken to complete the 42 s.h. total required for the MPH degree. At least 3 s.h. must be taken from Epidemiology course offerings (EPID) or from the following Biostatistics courses:

BIOS:6310 Introductory Longitudinal Data Analysis	3 s.h.
BIOS:6210 Applied Survival Analysis	3 s.h.

# Total Credit Hours Required for the MPH Degree in Epidemiology: 42 s.h.

# **Undergraduate to Graduate Program**

Students in their 4<sup>th</sup> year (senior year) can take up to 15 s.h. that year toward the requirements for the MPH degree in Epidemiology. Admitted students to the undergraduate to graduate program should work very closely with their undergraduate advisor and the Departmental Graduate Program Coordinator to register for classes to avoid any conflicts in their 5<sup>th</sup> year. Below is listed when the MPH core courses are offered and the EPID required core courses to help with planning purposes (this can be subject to change):

## MPH Core Courses

- CPH:5100 Introduction to Public Health Fall (in person); Summer (online)
- BIOS:4120 Introduction to Biostatistics Fall (in person and online); Spring (in person and online); Summer (online)
- CBH:4105 Introduction to Health Promotion and Disease Prevention Fall (online); Spring (in person)
- EPID:4400 Epidemiology 1: Principles Fall (in person and online), Spring (online), Summer (online)
- HMP:4000 Introduction to the U.S. Healthcare System Spring (in person); Summer (online)
- OEH:4240 Global Environmental Health Fall (in person); Spring (online)

#### EPID Subprogram Core (Required)

- EPID:5241 Statistical Methods in Epidemiology Spring (in person)
- EPID:5925 Journal Club Fall, Spring (in person)
- EPID:5540 Public Health Surveillance Mechanisms, Applications, and Data Spring (in person)
- EPID:5600 Introduction to Epidemiology Data Management and Analysis Fall (in person)
- EPID:6400 Epidemiology II: Advanced Methods Spring (in person)
- PATH:8133 Introduction to Human Pathology for Graduate Students Fall (in person)

# **Non-Course Program Requirements**

# **Epidemiology Seminar**

Every week during the academic year, Epidemiology Seminar provides a forum for speakers to present information or research pertaining to diverse topics in epidemiology. Seminars generally will be scheduled Thursdays from 11:30-12:20. The Seminar director and student coordinator can be found in <a href="Student Forms and Resources">Student Forms and Resources</a>. Information about the schedule is distributed each semester and is also available on the <a href="University Events Calendar">University Events Calendar</a>.

Students are expected to achieve at least 80% attendance at the Department of Epidemiology Seminar during each semester of enrollment.

#### First Semester Journal Club

First Semester Journal Club is for students new to the Department and is offered in the Fall semester. The focus of the Journal Club is experience in reading, interpretation, and critically evaluating recently published journal articles. The students should register in the course EPID:5925:0001 Epidemiology Journal Club.

#### **Journal Club**

Every other week during the academic year the Journal Club meets to discuss articles of interest in the field. Journal Club will be scheduled on alternate Fridays from 10:30-11:30 a.m. The Journal Club director and student coordinator can be found in <a href="Student Forms and Resources">Student Forms and Resources</a>. Information about the schedule is distributed to students each semester. MPH students are required to achieve at least 80% attendance at the Department of Epidemiology Journal Club for 3 semesters during their time in the program.

## **Scientific Poster Requirement**

Every MPH – Epidemiology student is required to present at least 1 scientific poster at the department level and is also encouraged to participate in international, national, regional, state, or university level, at some point in the student's program before graduation. The poster can be the same poster as presented on the MPH Applied Practice Poster Session. The poster must be submitted for review to the student's advisor or thesis/preceptorship mentor a minimum of 10 days before the poster session. A Department of Epidemiology poster session is held at the end of the fall and spring semesters. If students do their Applied Practice during the summer semester, they must either present during the fall or spring Epidemiology poster session or ensure that Epidemiology faculty are present to review their poster during the MPH Applied Practice Poster Session during the summer.

#### **Master's Residence Requirement**

Under most circumstances, a minimum of 24 semester hours must be completed after admission to the department from courses delivered by the University of Iowa. Extramural registration completed after admission may be accepted for residence under specific circumstances. For a listing of these circumstances, refer to the <u>Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College, Section X, D.</u>

#### MS – EPIDEMIOLOGY DEGREE INFORMATION

## **Degree Objectives**

This program is designed to prepare students for professional careers in which specialized knowledge of epidemiologic methods and analytic techniques are useful. Placement possibilities include local, state, or federal health agencies, academic units within schools of public health or colleges of health sciences, or private enterprise.

Graduates of the Epidemiology MS program will be able to fulfill the following competencies:

- Define the concepts and content of epidemiology
- Formulate a research hypothesis
- Determine a study aim, objectives, and appropriate design to address a hypothesis
- Apply concepts of ethics to research practice
- Develop study procedures and data collection instruments for conducting a study
- Collect data and manage data quality
- Use existing databases to provide supportive data to address a research question
- Analyze data for a research study
- Compose an understandable and presentable report of research results

## **Degree Requirements**

## Required Courses (32 s.h.)

	CPH:6100	Essentials of Public Health	2 s.h.
	BIOS:4120	Introduction to Biostatistics	3 s.h.
	EPID:5610	Intermediate Epidemiology Data Analysis with SAS and R	3 s.h.
	EPID:5241	Statistical Methods in Epidemiology	4 s.h.
	EPID:4400	Epidemiology I: Principles	3 s.h.
	EPID:5600	Introduction to Epidemiology Data Management and Analysis	3 s.h.
	EPID:6400	Epidemiology II: Advanced Methods	4 s.h.
	CPH:7270	Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health (2 semesters required, o s.h. taken	1 .sh.
	CI II./2/0	during fall, 1 s.h. taken during spring semester)	1 .511.
	PATH:8133	Introduction to Human Pathology*	4 s.h.
	Select one fro	om the following:	
	EPID:65	50 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases	3 s.h.
	EPID:66	oo Epidemiology of Chronic Diseases	3 s.h.
	Select one fro	om the following:	
EPID:5950 Preceptorship in Epidemiology		3 s.h.	
	EPID:700	DO Thesis	3-6 s.h.

<sup>\*</sup>Students with a strong biosciences background may choose to substitute PATH:5270 Pathology and Molecular Medicine for this course if it fits better with their training plan. This is an advanced course that requires a strong foundation in molecular biology and related disciplines, but may be suitable for some students.

## **Epidemiology Electives (7 s.h.)**

A minimum of 5 s.h. of electives must be selected from any Epidemiology course offerings (EPID). In addition, students will work with their advisor in selecting at least 2 s.h. of elective coursework pertinent to educational goals and background. Selection may be made from Epidemiology courses or any graduate courses in the university catalog provided prior approval is obtained by the advisor on the student's Plan of Study.

# **Suggested College of Public Health Electives**

BIOS:6310	Introductory Longitudinal Data Analysis	3 s.h.
BIOS:6210	Applied Survival and Cohort Data Analysis	3 s.h.
CBH:5220	Health Behavior and Health Education	3 s.h.
HMP:4000	Introduction to US Healthcare System	3 s.h.
OEH:4240	Global Environmental Health	3 s.h.

#### Total Credit Hours Required for the MS Degree in Epidemiology: 39-40 s.h.

# **CPH: Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health**

All CPH MS and PhD students in Community & Behavioral Health, Epidemiology, Health Management and Policy, and Occupational and Environmental Health are required to take the course **CPH:7270 Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health**. MS and PhD students in the Department of Biostatistics take a similar course, BIOS:7270 Scholarly Integrity in Biostatistics.

CPH:7270 should be completed during the first academic year as a graduate student. During the fall semester students will register for 0 s.h. and during spring semester for 1 s.h. Further requirements: the course must be completed if it has been more than 4 years since it was first taken, or when switching degrees, say from MS to PhD.

The course is considered to be completed after two requirements are fulfilled: (1) CITI training to be completed online, and (2) attending class-based lectures and related discussions held over two semesters.

- 1. The CITI training is offered through a Graduate College web portal located here: <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses.">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses.</a> DO NOT go to the Human Subjects Office website (<a href="http://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">https://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi</a> ) to complete this training. Follow the instructions to obtain the course information and take the quizzes. You must score 80% or greater on each module. A screen will show all quiz scores on one page. You must take a screen shot of those quiz results as proof of completing the course and upload it to the ICON course site under the "Assignments" section. <a href="mailto:DO NOT">DO NOT</a> follow the instructions on the Graduate College website (Step 8) to send the screen shot to "your course director or your faculty mentor." CITI training must be completed before the first in-person session. If you completed the CITI training last year, you'll need to register for the class-based course this fall and again next spring to complete the course. Additionally, you must still upload the screenshot to the ICON course site as verification you have successfully completed the training.
- 2. The class-based course consists of two, two-hour time blocks offered on Friday afternoons. Students will be given instructional materials to review prior to each class and be expected to participate in discussions related to the theme of each session.

# **Non-Course Program Requirements**

#### **Epidemiology Department Seminar**

Every week during the academic year, Epidemiology Seminar provides a forum for speakers to present information or research pertaining to diverse topics in epidemiology. Seminars generally will be scheduled Thursdays from 11:30-12:30. Contact information for the coordinators for seminar can be found on the Epidemiology website under <a href="Student Forms">Student Forms</a> and <a href="Resources">Resources</a>. Information about the schedule is distributed each semester and is also available on the University Events Calendar.

Students are expected to achieve at least 80% attendance at the Department of Epidemiology Seminar during each semester of enrollment.

## First Semester Journal Club

First Semester Journal Club is for students new to the Department and offered in the Fall semester. The focus of the Journal Club is experience reading, interpretation and critically evaluating recently published journal articles. The students should register in course, EPID:5925:0001 Epidemiology Journal Club.

#### **Journal Club**

Every other week during the academic year the Journal Club meets to discuss articles of interest in the field. Journal Club will be scheduled on alternate Fridays from 10:30-11:30 a.m. Contact information for the coordinators for Journal Club can be found on the Epidemiology website under <u>Student Forms and Resources</u>. Information about the schedule is distributed to students each semester. MS students are required to achieve at least 80% attendance at the Department of Epidemiology Journal Club for 3 semesters during their time in the program.

#### **Scientific Poster Requirement**

Every Epidemiology MS student is required to present at least 1 scientific poster at the department level and is encouraged to present at the international, national, regional, state, or university level, at some point in the student's program before graduation. The student's advisor or thesis/preceptorship mentor can help determine the suitability and timeline for the poster presentation.

For MS non-thesis students, this poster requirement takes the place of an oral seminar presentation as part of the Preceptorship requirement. Non-thesis students would typically formulate preceptorship research into a poster presentation, though the requirement may be met by poster presentation of other research, such as from an independent study or research related to employment.

For <u>MS thesis</u> students, this poster requirement is in addition to the oral seminar presentation requirement for the thesis. Thesis students would typically formulate thesis research into a poster presentation, though the requirement may be met by poster presentation of other research, such as from an independent study or research related to employment.

The poster must be submitted for review to the student's adviser or thesis/preceptorship mentor a minimum of 10 days before the poster session. A Department of Epidemiology poster session is held at the end of the fall and spring semesters.

#### **Human Subjects Protections (IRB) Certification**

MS and PhD students are required to provide evidence that they have completed an approved education in human subjects protections program. This should be done at the time of appointment to a graduate research assistantship position, at the start of the preceptorship, or at the start of thesis/dissertation research. More information is available at the University of Iowa's Certification in Human Subject Protections website.

# **Master's Residence Requirement**

Under most circumstances, a minimum of 24 semester hours must be completed after admission to the department and from courses delivered by the University of Iowa. Extramural registration completed after admission may be accepted for residence under specific circumstances. For a listing of these circumstances, refer to the  $\underline{\text{Manual of Rules}}$  and  $\underline{\text{Regulations of the Graduate College, Section X, D}}$ .

# Changing thesis/non-thesis designation

A student will remain in the MS program designation (thesis or non-thesis) to which the student was admitted unless the student petitions the department to change designations, and approval is granted. This must be done prior to the semester when the student takes the MS Final Examination. A student wishing to petition should contact the Graduate Program Coordinator.

## **MS Degree without Thesis**

#### **Rules for Preceptorship Credit**

Preceptorships are guided learning experiences through a quantitative, research-oriented project and not an independent study activity. Topics and activities must be within the domains of public health and epidemiology and they must be in line with the general plans and goals of the student. Preceptorships are not limited to any particular geographic site.

Preceptorships should have a minimum of 30 hours of total activity for each semester-hour of credit sought (minimum of 3 credits [i.e. 90 hours of activity]).

#### Preceptorship course director

One member of the Epidemiology faculty is designated each year to oversee preceptorship experiences. The Preceptorship Course Director for the academic year can be found on the Epidemiology website under <u>Student Forms</u> and <u>Resources</u>.

# Preceptorship advisor

The preceptorship advisor is the faculty member who directly supervises the student's project. It is preferred that the advisor be a primary faculty member in the Department of Epidemiology. However, a <u>secondary faculty member</u> or non-Epidemiology faculty member may be the advisor as long as a primary faculty member agrees to jointly advise the project. In this case, the primary faculty member is designated the "advisor-of-record". It is the student's responsibility to find advisor(s). The student registers for the preceptorship under the advisor-of-record's instructor section.

## Prior to starting the preceptorship

The student completes a <u>preceptorship prospectus</u> which must be approved by her/his preceptorship advisor and the preceptorship course director and the form signed by both. Items to be included are: goals, specific aims, the name of the preceptor, the sponsor of the preceptor, the amount of time each week devoted to the activity and to meeting with the preceptor, the general nature of the activities, and the expected outcome or product at the end of the preceptorship. A copy of the prospectus form should be submitted to the Graduate Program Coordinator.

The student will produce a publication-quality report summarizing his/her experience with epidemiologic research and data analysis. After the advisor receives the report, he/she will complete the <u>preceptorship evaluation form</u> and report and then submit it to the Graduate Program Coordinator and the Preceptorship Course Director.

#### Grading

At the end of the preceptorship the preceptorship advisor or advisor-of-record will assign the final grade.

#### Master's Final Examination

The master's examination is a written in-class examination that is 3 hours in length and is multiple choice, short essay, and problem solving. The examination is offered twice per year, and is typically taken during the semester the student plans to receive the degree. The examination may be repeated just one time. Failing the examination two times will result in dismissal from the program.

The examination is a test over competencies expected of graduates at the M.S. level. It is recommended that students review material from epidemiology core courses (EPID:4400 Epidemiology I; EPID:6400 Epidemiology II; and EPID:5241 Statistical Methods in Epidemiology). You may contact The Epidemiology I Course Director prior to the exam to access the ICON Epi I coursework to review before the exam and Dr. Ryckman to review the coursework for Statistical Methods in Epidemiology

## **MS Degree with Thesis**

The goal of the thesis is a document that is publishable in a peer-reviewed journal. Original thought is required in the formulation and conduct of the research, although neither data collection nor data analysis is strictly required.

The student is required to comply with Graduate College guidelines with regard to preparation of the thesis and meeting Graduate College thesis deadlines. Students should refer to the <u>Graduate College Thesis Resources</u> for regulations and resources for preparation of the master's thesis. Thesis costs are the responsibility of the student, including associated costs such as copying.

#### **Examining Committee**

The student is responsible for obtaining a thesis adviser who is interested in the area of research. The thesis adviser must be a Department of Epidemiology primary or secondary faculty member, but not necessarily the student's academic adviser. An adjunct faculty who is a member of the graduate faculty may serve as a co-thesis adviser with a primary or secondary faculty member.

The thesis committee for the master's degree consists of at least three faculty members (typically defined as faculty with the title of assistant professor, associate professor, or professor) as recommended by the student and approved by the student's academic advisor. The committee must include:

- At least two faculty members who have <u>primary</u> appointments in Epidemiology. (Note: must be tenure track)
- At least one faculty member who does not hold a primary appointment in Epidemiology.

This committee must approve the topic area and provide direction during the preparation of the thesis by participation in the evaluation, revision, and approval of the thesis prospectus.

#### **Thesis Prospectus**

The thesis prospectus describes the rationale for the proposed research and outlines its basic methods. It should be no more than 25 pages. The prospectus is submitted to the committee members prior to initiation of the research and at least 1 week prior to committee evaluation of the prospectus. A special meeting of the student's committee to evaluate the prospectus and unanimous, written approval by all committee members is required on a <a href="https://example.com/Thesis">Thesis</a> Prospectus Approval form.

#### **Thesis Format**

The format of the thesis document should comply with all Graduate College guidelines. Refer to the <u>Graduate College</u> <u>Thesis Manual</u>.

#### Thesis Defense

The MS thesis defense is an oral presentation of the purpose, methods, and results of the thesis research. It is scheduled by the student in consultation with the adviser and committee members. A copy of the thesis must be delivered to the committee members two weeks prior to the defense. A failure on the MS thesis defense is interpreted as an insufficient attempt at the thesis. The committee may encourage the student to improve the thesis or to abandon it. The thesis defense may be repeated just one time.

If the thesis defense receives a passing evaluation, the student must make any corrections and modifications to the thesis as required by the examining committee and obtain the signatures of the examining committee on the thesis. The thesis can then be submitted to the Graduate College to meet the thesis deposit requirement.

#### **Thesis Deadlines**

The following timeline must be adhered to for successful completion of a thesis:

- At least 2 weeks before the thesis defense the committee should receive the thesis document.
- At least 4 weeks before the thesis deposit the thesis defense should be held.
- At least 3 weeks before the thesis deposit the committee should receive the proposed final draft with track changes and a description of responses to committee questions.
- At least 1 week prior to the thesis deposit the complete thesis and signed abstract and Certificate of Approval must be submitted to the Department. [The student is responsible to submit the final copies of all paperwork to the Grad College. These rules/regulations can also be found in the <a href="Graduate College Thesis Manual">Graduate College Thesis Manual</a>]

The thesis submission deadline, as well as all other deadlines related to degree completion and graduation, can be found on the <u>Academic Calendar</u> which is published by the Office of the Registrar.

# MS - CLINICAL INVESTIGATION - DEGREE INFORMATION

The program, which is offered in collaboration with the University's Institute for Clinical and Translational Science, is designed for clinicians interested in pursuing careers in clinical research. Applicants must hold a doctoral-level degree in a clinical discipline (e.g. M.D., DoO., D.D.S., Ph.D., Pharm.D., D.V.M.) or be enrolled in a health science professional program. They must hold a baccalaureate degree with a cumulative GPA of at least 3.00; foreign-trained applicants must have an outstanding doctoral training record evidenced by research publications, presentations, or a grade of 'B' or better on Introduction to Biostatistics and Epidemiology I: Principles.

# **Degree Objectives**

Graduates of the program will acquire proficiency in the conduct of independent clinical research, including hypothesis development, study design, knowledge of research ethics, survey development, data collection, basic and advanced statistical analyses, and interpretation of results. At program completion, clinical scholars will be able to critically evaluate clinical literature, write a competitive grant proposal, design and conduct a clinical research project, work effectively with other researchers and support staff, and disseminate research results through scientific manuscripts and presentations.

Graduates of the MS in Clinical Investigation will be able to fulfill the following competencies:

- 1. Discuss issues related to biomedical informatics impacting clinical research.
- 2. Summarize requirements for building and maintaining a multidisciplinary research team.
- 3. Describe health and disease measurement in clinical and community populations.
- 4. Describe how to implement a clinical research study.
- 5. Develop a clinical research question.
- 6. Apply principles of responsible research and clinical research ethics to a research project.
- 7. Use computers to collect, manage, and analyze data for evaluation of hypotheses.
- 8. Determine a study aim, objectives, and appropriate design to address a hypothesis.
- 9. Analyze data using appropriate statistical techniques.
- 10. Analyze literature to identify gaps in knowledge.
- 11. Communicate clinical research findings effectively in writing and oral presentation.

The schedule of coursework proposed allows the scholar to complete the requirements in approximately two years while also maintaining clinical activities.

# **Prerequisites**

The MS in Clinical Investigation degree requires a prerequisite of at least 6 credit hours from the disciplines of pathology, physiology, and/or pharmacology. Students accepted into the MS in Clinical Investigation Program who have not had at least 6 hours of pathology/physiology/pharmacology may concurrently take the necessary courses to meet the requirements during enrollment in the program.

#### Required General Courses (28 s.h.):

DIOC. 4100	Introduction to Dioatotistics	o a h
BIOS:4120	Introduction to Biostatistics	3 s.h.
EPID:4400	Epidemiology I: Principles	3 s.h.
EPID:5241	Statistical Methods in Epidemiology	4 s.h.
EPID:5500	Introduction to Clinical Epidemiology	3 s.h.

EPID:5610	Intermediate Epidemiology Data Analysis with SAS and R	
EPID:6000	Independent Study in Epidemiology (for the Capstone requirement, see	2 s.h.
EI 1D.0000	below)	2 5.11.
EPID:6150	Writing for Medical Journals	1 s.h.
EPID:6400	Epidemiology II: Advanced Methods	4 s.h.
EPID:6950	Clinical Research Ethics	2 s.h.
CPH:6100	Essentials of Public Health	2 s.h.
CDILLEGEO	Principles of Scholarly Integrity (see below, taken first year in the fall and	1 s.h.
CPH:7270	spring semesters for o s.h. and 1 s.h. respectively)	

# Electives (9 s.h.)

Students must earn a minimum of 9 s.h. in elective course work, which must include at least 6 s.h. in a research interest area.

## **Highly Recommended Electives:**

In addition to 6 s.h. of research interest area electives, the following courses are highly recommended electives:

EPID:5214	Meta-Analysis of Epidemiologic Studies	3 s.h.
EPID:6100	Writing a Grant Proposal	3 s.h.
EPID:6900	Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
EPID:6910	Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research	3 s.h.

## **Research Interest Area Electives**

# **Clinical and Health Services Epidemiology**

EPID:4990	Practicing Evidence-Based Public Health	3 s.h.
EPID:6360	Nutrition Intervention in Clinical Trials Research	2 s.h.
EPID:6900	Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
EPID:6910	Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research	3 s.h.
BIOS:6610	Statistical Methods in Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
BIOS:7600	Advanced Biostatistics Seminar	o-3 s.h.
CBH:6205	Designing and Implementing Interventions	3 s.h.
PCOL:5136	Phamarcogenetics and Pharacogenomics	1 s.h.
PHAR:7100	Translational Research and Clinical Drug Development	3 s.h.

## **Nutrition Science**

EPID:6330	Global Nutrition Policy	1,3 s.h.
EPID:6350	Nutritional Epidemiology	2 s.h.
EPID:6360	Nutrition Intervention in Clinical Trials Research	2 .sh.
EPID:6370	Nutrition Intervention in Research Lb	3 s.h.

# **Epidemiology**

EPID:5560	Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:5570	Zoonotic Diseases	3 s.h.
EPID:6250	Genetics and Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6510	Injury Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6530	Epidemiology of Occupational Injuries	3 s.h.
EPID:6550	Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases	3 s.h.
EPID:6560	Hospital Epidemiology	2 s.h.
EPID:6600	Epidemiology of Chronic Diseases	3 s.h.

EPID:6640 EPID:6650 EPID:6670 EPID:6700 DPH:6004 GEOG:3110	Cardiovascular Disease Epidemiology Psychiatric Epidemiology Cancer Epidemiology and Control Principles of Oral Epidemiology	
Informatics	3	
EPID:4450 EPID:5200 EPID:5600 HMP:5315 HMP:5370/I	Public Health Data Principles of Public Health Informatics Introduction to Epidemiology Data Management and Analysis Health Information Systems GPI:5200 Health Informatics I	2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h.
Community	Studies	
CBH:5235 CBH:5305 CBH:6205 EPLS:5135	Community-Based Participatory Research Evaluation: Approaches and Applications Designing and Implementing Interventions Introduction to Program and Project Evaluation	3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Statistical N	Methods	
BIOS:6210 BIOS:6310 EPID:6920	Applied Survival Analysis Introductory Longitudinal Analysis Applied Administrative Data Analysis	3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h.
Outcomes a	and Health Services Research	
HMP:5410 HMP:7550 HMP:7960 HMP:7965	HMP:7550 Cost Effectiveness and Decision Analysis HMP:7960 Analytic Issues in Health Services Research I	
Pharmacy S	Science	
PHAR:5310 PHAR:5350 PHAR:6305	Pharmaceutical Socioeconomics Seminar Introduction to Research Methods Foundation Literature in Pharmaceutical Socioeconomics	1-2 s.h. 3 s.h. ARR

# Total Credit Hours Required for the MS degree in Clinical Investigation: 37 s.h.

# Principles of Scholarly Integrity Course (CPH:7270)

All CPH MS and PhD students in Community & Behavioral Health, Epidemiology, Health Management and Policy, and Occupational and Environmental Health are required to take the course CPH:7270 Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health. MS and PhD students in the Department of Biostatistics take a similar course, BIOS:7270 Scholarly Integrity in Biostatistics.

CPH:7270 should be completed during your first academic year as a graduate student. During the fall semester you will register for o s.h. and during spring semester you will register for 1 s.h. Further requirements: the course must be completed if it has been more than 4 years since it was first taken, or

when switching degrees, say from MS to PhD.

The course is completed after fulfilling two requirements: (1) CITI training to be completed online, and (2) attending class-based lectures and related discussions held over two semesters.

- (1) The CITI training is offered through a Graduate College web portal located here: <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses</a>. DO NOT go to the Human Subjects Office website (<a href="http://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">http://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi</a>) to complete this training. Follow the instructions to obtain the course information and take the quizzes. You must score 80% or greater on each module. A screen will show all quiz scores on one page. You must take a screen shot of those quiz results as proof of completing the course and upload it to the ICON course site under the "Assignments" section. DO NOT follow the instructions on the Graduate College website (Step 8) to send the screen shot to "your course director or your faculty mentor." CITI training must be completed before the first in-person session. If you completed the CITI training last year, you'll need to register for the class-based course this fall and again next spring to complete the course. Additionally, you must still upload the screenshot to the ICON course site as verification you have successfully completed the training.
- (2) The class-based course consists of two, two-hour time blocks offered on Friday afternoons. You will be given instructional materials to review prior to each class and be expected to participate in discussions related to the theme of each session.

# **Capstone Requirement (EPID:6000 Independent Study)**

While no final examination of courses will be taken, the evaluation of the student for graduation is based upon a positive review by their advisor of 1) a mentored K or R grant or 2) a mentored publishable research paper. This grant or paper is completed in the second year of the program and based on area of focus. This is a mentored activity which requires approval by a clinical mentor and an Epidemiology Department primary faculty member. Approval is communicated through the Independent Study form. The complete grant or paper will be due no later than one month prior to graduation for review.

## PHD - EPIDEMIOLOGY DEGREE INFORMATION

The PhD in Epidemiology is constructed to meet the department's philosophy of training. There is a substantial contribution from the Biostatistics Department so that the candidate is well-grounded in quantitative and analytical techniques as well as design and conduct of epidemiologic studies, demographic methods, and the management of large data sets. A course each in medical physiology and pathology is required to provide a basic understanding of disease processes. In addition, each student works with an adviser to select courses that ensure substantive knowledge in a specific area which will generate important original research. An independent but finite research experience is required aside from the dissertation. This is done with EPID:6050 Research in Epidemiology.

Finally, relevant courses from elsewhere in the university, particularly in other College of Public Health departments, are encouraged.

# **Degree Objectives**

The primary goal of the doctoral program in the Department of Epidemiology is to prepare graduates for professional careers as scientists, teachers, and practitioners of epidemiologic methods. Career opportunities in epidemiology exist in academic institutions, local, state, and federal health agencies, and in commercial enterprises.

Graduates with the PhD in Epidemiology will be able to achieve the following competencies:

- 1. Summarize specific risk factor and disease processes in a specialized area
- 2. Describe methods for primary data collection including quality assurance and quality control
- 3. Use advanced statistical analysis methods appropriate for the study design and controlling for confounding variables
- 4. Develop data collection instruments for research purposes
- 5. Develop hypotheses that build upon literature and theoretical models of disease and causation
- 6. Conduct an independent research project
- 7. Compose a proposal for grant funding
- 8. Communicate epidemiological concepts and methods in both writing and orally
- 9. Defend the methods, results, and implications of a research study

## **Degree Requirements**

#### **Prerequisites**

A baccalaureate degree is required and a master's degree in epidemiology or a related public health discipline is generally required. Courses in the biological, physical, and mathematical sciences provide important background course work and are highly recommended. This includes one semester of calculus and two semesters of biological sciences. Computing skills are desirable.

#### Required Courses (42-43 s.h.)

CPH:6100	Essentials of Public Health	2 s.h.
BIOS:4120	Introduction to Biostatistics	3 s.h.
EPID:4400	Epidemiology I: Principles	3 s.h.
EPID:5241	Statistical Methods in Epidemiology	4 s.h.
EPID:5600	Introduction to Epi Data Management and Analysis	3 s.h.
EPID:5610	Intermediate Epi Data Analysis with SAS and R	3 s.h.
EPID:6050	Research in Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6100	Writing a Grant Proposal	3 s.h.
EPID:6400	Epidemiology II: Advanced Methods	4 s.h.
CPH 7270	Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health	1 s.h.
EPID:7400	Epidemiology III: Theories	3 s.h.
PATH:8133	Introduction to Human Pathology*	4 s.h.
Choose 1 of the follow	ring 2 courses:	
BIOS:6310	Introductory Longitudinal Data Analysis	3 s.h.

BIOS:6210	Applied Survival Analysis	3 s.h.
Choose 1 of the fo	llowing 2 courses:	
HHP:3500	Human Physiology	3 s.h.
MPB:5153	Graduate Physiology	4 s.h.

<sup>\*</sup>Students with a strong biosciences background may choose to substitute PATH:5270 Pathology and Molecular Medicine for this course if it fits better with their training plan. This is an advanced course that requires a strong foundation in molecular biology and related disciplines, but may be suitable for some students.

#### Research Interest Area Electives (23-25 s.h.)

Students are encouraged to choose one of the recommended Research Interest Area Plans of Study. In consultation with their advisor, a student may propose a modified Research Interest Area of the same name. If there is not a good fit with one of the recommended Plans, in consultation with their advisor a student may propose a new Research Interest Area Plan of Study. The student must prepare a proposed name for the new Plan and a brief rationale. Modified and new Research Interest Areas will be reviewed and approved by majority decision by the Plan of Study committee.

## **Recommended Research Interest Area Plans of Study**

Chronic Disease/Lifecourse Epidemiology	
Students interested in chronic disease/lifecourse epidemiology will take the following three	e courses:
EPID:5500 Introduction to Clinical Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6250 Genetics and Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6600 Epidemiology of Chronic Disease	3 s.h.
In addition, students will complete at least 14 s.h. from the following recommended cours	
should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest area	
cardiovascular disease, diabetes, aging, neurologic disorders, musculoskeletal disorders, e	tc)
EPID:5540 Public Health Surveillance Mechanisms, Applications and Data	3 s.h.
EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6000 Independent Study in Epidemiology	2 s.h.
EPID: 6075 Health Equity and Social Justice	3 s.h.
EPID:6200 Environmental and Occupational Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6350 Nutritional Epidemiology	2 s.h.
EPID:6360 Nutrition Intervention in Clinical Trials Research	2 s.h.
EPID:6370 Nutrition Intervention in Research Lab	3 s.h.
EPID:6420 Survey Design and Analysis	3 s.h.
EPID:6640 Epidemiology of Maternal and Infant Health	2 s.h.
EPID:6650 Cardiovascular Disease Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6670 Psychiatric Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6700 Cancer Epidemiology and Control	3 s.h.
EPID:6900 Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
EPID:6910 Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research	3 s.h.
EPID:6950 Clinical Research Ethics	2 s.h.
CBH:5220 Health Behavior and Health Education	3 s.h.
CBH:5435 Substance Abuse Prevention and Early Intervention	3 s.h.
CBH:6205 Designing and Implementing Interventions	3 s.h.
FRRB:7001 Molecular and Cellular Biology of Cancer	3 s.h.
GENE:7191 Human Molecular Genetics	3 s.h.
GEOG:4150 Health and Environment: GIS Applications	3 s.h.
OEH:4240 Global Environmental Health	3 s.h.
OEH:5710 Environmental Toxicology	3 s.h.
Total Research Interest Area Electives	23 s.h.

## Clinical and Health Services Epidemiology Students interested in clinical and health services

Students interested in clinical and health services epidemiology will take the following four	courses:
EPID:5500 Introduction to Clinical Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID: 6910 Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research	3 s.h.

EDID (6000 Applied Administrative Date Applyais	o a b
EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis	2 s.h.
HMP:4000 Introduction to US Healthcare System In addition, students will choose at least 14 s.h. from the following recommended cou	3 s.h.
should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest in the consultation with the consultation	
pharmacoepidemiology, comparative effectiveness, clinical trials, health services research	
research).	i, or outcomes
EPID:5214 Meta-analysis of Epidemiologic Studies	3 s.h.
EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID: 6640 Epidemiology of Maternal and Infant Health	2 s.h.
EPID: 6650 Cardiovascular Disease Epidemiology	3 s.h.
EPID:6700 Cancer Epidemiology and Control	3 s.h.
EPID:6900 Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
BIOS:5310 Research Data Management	3 s.h.
BIOS:6210 Applied Survival Analysis	3 s.h.
BIOS:6310 Introductory Longitudinal Data Analysis	3 s.h.
EPID:6420 Survey Design and Analysis	3 s.h.
BIOS:6610 Statistical Methods in Clinical Trials	3 s.h.
BIOS:6650 Comparative Effectiveness Research Methods for Observational Data	3 s.h.
CBH:6205 Designing and Implementing Interventions	3 s.h.
EPLS:5165 Introduction to Program and Project Evaluation	3 s.h.
HMP:7960 Analytical Issues in Health Services Research I	3 s.h.
HMP:7965 Analytical Issues in Health Services Research II	3 s.h.
PCOL:4130 Drug Mechanisms and Actions	3 s.h.
PCOL:5136 Pharmacogenetics and Pharmacogenomics	1 s.h.
Total Research Interest Area Electives	25 s.h.
Infectious Disease Epidemiology	
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses:	. 1
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases	3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology	3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou	3 s.h. rses. Students
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest.	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials):	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health,
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology*	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health, 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases*	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health, 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology*	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6900 Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials*	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease*	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. oral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6900 Design of Intervention and Clinical Trials* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 4 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 2 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended courshould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. ral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. ral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 5 s.h. 2 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis IGPI:5220 Principles of Public Health Informatics	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended cou should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. ral health,  3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 5 s.h. 2 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended coushould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis IGPI:5220 Principles of Public Health Informatics EPID:6910 Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 4 s.h. 4 s.h. 5 s.h. 5 s.h. 6 s.h. 7 s.h. 8 s.h. 9 s.h.
Students interested in infectious disease epidemiology will take the following 2 courses: EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology In addition, students will choose at least 17 s.h. from the following recommended coushould select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research intermicrobiology, immunology, vaccinology, entomology, ecology, behavior pharmacoepidemiology, or clinical trials): EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology* EPID:5570 Zoonotic Diseases* EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology* EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease* GEOG:4150 Environment and Health: GIS Applications ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution MICR:6267 Graduate Viruses and Human Disease MICR:6247 Graduate Immunology and Human Disease MICR:6259 Graduate Bacteria and Human Disease EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis IGPI:5220 Principles of Public Health Informatics EPID:6910 Pharmacoepidemiology and Comparative Effectiveness Research BIOS:6650 CER Methods for Observational Data	3 s.h. rses. Students rest area (e.g. bral health,  3 s.h. 4 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h. 3 s.h.

\* Students are strongly encouraged to take these courses.

In addition to the recommended courses listed above, it's strongly recommended that students work as a research assistant for an infectious diseases study.

**Injury Epidemiology** 

Students interested in injury epidemiology will take the following three courses: EPID:4510 Injury and Violence Prevention 3 s.h. EPID:6510 Injury Epidemiology 3 s.h. EPID:6530 Epidemiology of Occupational Injuries 3 s.h. In addition, students will choose at least 14 s.h. from the following recommended courses. Students should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest area (e.g. unintentional injury and violence prevention, occupational and environmental epidemiology, program/intervention development and evaluation, pharmacoepidemiology, or behavioral health): BIOS:6110 Applied Categorical Data Analysis 3 s.h. BIOS:6650 Comparative Effectiveness Research Methods for Observational Data 3 s.h. BIOS:5120 Regression Modeling and ANOVA in the Health Sciences 3 s.h. CBH:5220 Health Behavior and Health Education 3 s.h. CBH:5305 Evaluation: Approaches and Applications 3 s.h. CBH:5310 Qualitative Research for Public Health 3 s.h. CBH:6205 Designing and Implementing Interventions 3 s.h. EPID:6075 Health Equity and Social Justice 3 s.h. OEH:4310 Occupational Ergonomics: Principles 3 s.h. OEH:4530 Global Road Safety 3 s.h.

**Molecular and Genetic Epidemiology** 

**Total Research Interest Area Electives** 

GEOG:4150 Health and Environment: GIS Applications

OEH:5410 Occupational Safety

Students interested in molecular and genetic epidemiology will take the following 2 courses:

EPID:6250 Genetics and Epidemiology 3 s.h.

EPID:5560 Introduction to Molecular Epidemiology 3 s.h.

Students will choose 1 course from the following (if students choose to take both, the other will be considered an approved recommended research interest area elective):

3 s.h.

3 s.h.

23 s.h.

EPID:6550 Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases 3 s.h. EPID:6600 Epidemiology of Chronic Diseases 3 s.h.

Students will choose 1 course from the following (if students choose to take more than 1 or all 3, the additional courses will be considered an approved recommended research interest area of electives):

EPID:6920 Applied Administrative Data Analysis 2 s.h. EPID:5214 Meta-Analysis of Epidemiologic Studies 3 s.h. EPID:6420 Survey Design and Analysis 3 s.h.

In addition, students will complete 14-15 s.h. from the following recommended courses. Students should select courses in consultation with their advisor to reflect their research interest area (e.g. infectious diseases, chronic diseases, pharmacoepidemiology, clinical epidemiology, hospital epidemiology, psychiatric epidemiology, or clinical investigation):

epidemiology, psychiatric epidemiology, or chinical investigation).	
ANTH:3325 Human Evolutionary Genetics	3 s.h.
ANTH:3326 Infectious Disease and Human Evolution	3 s.h.
ANTH:3328 Molecular and Genetics of Human Disease	3 s.h.
ANTH:3307 Modern Human Origins	3 s.h.
ANTH:3308 Human Variation	3 s.h.
BIOL:3172 Evolution	4 s.h.
BIOL:4333 Genes and Development	3 s.h.
BIOL3713 Molecular Genetics	4 s.h.
BIOL:3373 Human Population Genetics and Variation	3 s.h.
BIOL:4213 Bioinformatics	4 s.h.
BIOL:4373 Molecular Evolution: Genes, Genomes, and Organisms	3 s.h.
BIOL:3314 Genomics	3 s.h.
BIOL:5412 Fundamental Genetics	3 s.h.
BIOL:5320/GENE:5173 Computational Genomics	3 s.h.
BME:5320 Bioinformatics Techniques	3 s.h.
EPID:5550 Diagnostic Microbiology for Epidemiology	3 s.h.

EPID:6570 Infectious Causes of Chronic Disease	3 s.h.
EPID:6560 Hospital Epidemiology	2 s.h.
EPID:6350 Nutritional Epidemiology	2 s.h.
GENE:6150 Genetic Analysis of Biological Systems	3 s.h.
GENE:6234 Basic Biostatistical Methods in Genetic Apps	1 s.h.
GENE:7191 Human Molecular Genetics	3 s.h.
HHP:4450 Genetic Basis of Disease	3 s.h.
MCB:6215 Transcription RNA	1 s.h.
MCB:6217 Epigenetics, Cancer, and Mouse Models	1 s.h.
ACB:6220/MMED:6220 Mechanisms of Cellular Organization	3 s.h.
MCB:6225 Growth Factor Receptor Signaling	1 s.h.
MCB:6226 Cell Cycle Control	1 s.h.
MCB:6227 Cell Fate Decisions	1 s.h.
MCB:6240 Inflam Cell Signl and Targeted Cancer Therapy	1 s.h.
MCB:6260 Graduate Molecular Microbiology	3 s.h.
MCB:6279 Graduate Bacterial Diversity and the Human Microbiome	3 s.h.
PCOL:5135 Principles of Pharmacology	1 s.h.
PCOL:5136 Pharmacogenetics and Pharmacogenomics	1 s.h.
Total Research Interest Area Electives	25 s.h.

# Additional Epidemiology Department Electives. (3 s.h.)

In addition, the student must select at least 3 s.h. from Epidemiology course offerings (EPID) outside the student's research interest area.

# Dissertation Requirement (10-18 s.h.)

EPID:7000 Dissertation

10-18

# Total Credit Hours for the PhD in Epidemiology: 78 s.h.

## Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health (CPH:7270)

All CPH MS and PhD students in Community & Behavioral Health, Epidemiology, Health Management and Policy, and Occupational and Environmental Health are required to take the course **CPH:7270 Principles of Scholarly Integrity: Public Health**. MS and PhD students in the Department of Biostatistics take a similar course, BIOS:7270 Scholarly Integrity in Biostatistics.

CPH:7270 should be completed during your first academic year as a graduate student. During the fall semester you will register for 0 s.h. and during spring semester you will register for 1 s.h. Further requirements: the course must be completed if it has been more than 4 years since it was first taken, or when switching degrees, say from MS to PhD.

The course is completed after fulfilling two requirements: (1) CITI training to be completed online, and (2) attending class-based lectures and related discussions held over 2 semesters.

the CITI training is offered through a Graduate College web portal located here: <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses</a>. DO NOT go to the Human Subjects Office website (<a href="http://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">http://hso.research.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi</a>) to complete this training. Follow the instructions to obtain the course information and take the quizzes. You must score 80% or greater on each module. A screen will show all quiz scores on 1 page. You must take a screen shot of those quiz results as proof of completing the course and upload it to the ICON course site under the "Assignments" section. <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses.</a> DO NOT go to obtain the course information and take the quizzes. You must take a screen shot of those quiz results as proof of completing the course and upload it to the ICON course site under the "Assignments" section. <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses. DO NOT go to obtain the course informations-human-subjects-protections-citi">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/approved-courses. DO NOT go to obtain the course information and take the quizzes. You must take a screen shot of those quiz results as proof of completing the course and upload it to the ICON course site under the "Assignments" section. <a href="https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/certifications-human-subjects-protections-citi">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/human-subjects-protections-protections-citi">https://www.grad.uiowa.edu/principles-of-scholarly-integrity/human-subjects-protections-citi</a> to the ICON

## successfully completed the training.

2. The class-based course consists of two, two-hour time blocks offered on Friday afternoons. You will be given instructional materials to review prior to each class and be expected to participate in discussions related to the theme of each session.

# **Non-Course Program Requirements**

#### **Preceptorship Requirement**

Doctoral students who did not complete the MS Epidemiology program at UI will be required to take EPID:5950 Preceptorship or demonstrate that an equivalent course has been completed (such as completing a thesis at the student's master's institution) This requirement must be fulfilled within one year of admission to the PhD program.

## **Department of Epidemiology Seminar**

Every week during the fall and spring semesters, Epidemiology Seminar provides a forum for speakers to present information or research pertaining to diverse topics in epidemiology. Seminars generally will be scheduled Thursdays from 11:30-12:30. Contact information for the coordinators for Journal Club can be found on the Epidemiology website under <a href="Student Forms and Resources">Students are expected to achieve at least 80% attendance at the Department of Epidemiology Seminar during each semester of enrollment.</a>

## First Semester Journal Club

First Semester Journal Club is for students new to the Department. The focus of the Journal Club is experience reading, interpretation and critically evaluating recently published journal articles. The students should register in course, EPID:5925:0001 Epidemiology Journal Club. PhD students who have experience doing journal reviews may ask to participate in the regular Journal Club.

#### **Journal Club**

Every other week during the academic year the Journal Club meets to discuss articles of interest in the field. Journal Club will be scheduled on alternate Fridays from 10:30-11:30 a.m. Contact information for the Journal Club coordinators can be found on the Epidemiology website under <u>Student Forms and Resources</u>. Information about the schedule is distributed to students each semester.

PhD students are required to achieve at least 80% attendance for 5 semesters. Attendance earned while enrolled as a MS student **does not** count towards the required 5 semesters.

#### **Scientific Poster Requirement**

Every Epidemiology PhD student is required to present at least one scientific poster at the department level and one poster at the international, national, regional, state, or university level, at some point prior to graduation. The student's advisor or dissertation mentor can help determine the suitability and timeline for the poster presentation.

#### **Seminar Presentations**

In addition to the dissertation defense, students are required to make a presentation at a Department of Epidemiology Seminar. It is recommended that the student do the seminar presentation and dissertation defense in the same semester, with the seminar presentation scheduled before the defense so the seminar can serve as preparation for the defense.

#### **Human Subjects Protections (IRB) Certification**

PhD students are required to provide evidence that they have completed an approved education in human subjects protections program. This should be done at the time of appointment to a graduate research assistantship position, at the start of the preceptorship, or at the start of thesis/dissertation research. More information is available at the University of Iowa's Certification in Human Subject Protections website.

## **Residence Requirement**

Following the first 24 semester hours of graduate work, a PhD student must complete at the University of Iowa either (1) 2 full-time semesters of graduate work (9 or more s.h. each) or (2) 3 semesters of at least 6

s.h. each while the student holds an assistantship of at least one-third time which must be certified by the department as contributing to the student's doctoral program.

#### **PhD Qualifying Examination**

Before being permitted to proceed to advanced courses in epidemiology, PhD students must qualify for the program by passing a PhD Qualifying Examination. The exam should be taken within one year of admission to the PhD program <u>OR</u> after the student has <u>completed</u> the epidemiology core courses (EPID:4400 Epidemiology I; EPID:6400 Epidemiology II; and EPID:5241 Statistical Methods in Epidemiology).

The first component of the Qualifying Exam is the same as the MS final exam, which tests knowledge of the core competencies at the MS level. It is expected that students will have achieved these competencies through courses and research experiences.

Students may only take the examination twice as a graduate student either as the MS Final Examination or as the PhD Qualifying Examination.

The second component of the Qualifying Examination is the essay examination. This is a proctored examination in which the candidate responds to one or more essay questions that require demonstration of an understanding of epidemiological concepts, study, design, analytic thinking, and clear scientific writing.

Both examination components are considered by the faculty when making an overall pass/fail determination. If a candidate fails the PhD Qualifying Examination on the first attempt, a candidate may be permitted to repeat either the first component or the second component, or both at the discretion of the faculty. Failing the examination on two occasions will result in disqualification or dismissal from the PhD program.

To prepare for the exam, students are encouraged to review the eight core competencies. The exam takes place on one day with the 3-hour exam in the morning and the 3-hour essay in the afternoon.

#### **Timetable**

The examination is offered twice per year (fall semester and spring semester), in October and April. Students wishing to sit for the examination must inform the Graduate Program Coordinator by September 15 (for fall semester) or March 1 (for spring semester).

## **PhD Degree Flow Diagram**

It is a goal that the PhD student progress energetically through the program and graduate with papers published and in review. Thus it is important that the student begin immediately to conduct research. See below for an example of how student might complete each of the major PhD degree program milestones and graduate within three years.

Year in PhD program	Fall	Spring	Summer
1		Qualifying Exam +	Research in
1		Independent Study	Epidemiology
2	Writing a Grant Proposal	Prospectus defense (±1st Dissertation hours) + Comps*	Dissertation
3	Dissertation	Dissertation defense	

<sup>\*</sup>Requires Epi 3 (offered Fall odd years) completed or in progress. Students who have not taken Epi 2 may take Epi 3 out of sequence if they enter the program in Fall of an odd year or take Epi 3 (and Comps) in Year 3.

## **PhD Comprehensive Examination**

The comprehensive examination can be taken after <u>all</u> required courses and most of the elective coursework has been completed for the PhD degree.

The examination tests the student's ability to integrate, synthesize, and apply major epidemiologic and biostatistical concepts. This is accomplished by a take-home examination with 2 components: 1) the application of epidemiologic methods to the critique of 2-3 published articles; and 2) a synthesis of epidemiologic methods and concepts into the selection and defense of a study design within the student's research interest area. An oral examination will follow the written take-home examination.

(See also Section XII K. in the Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College.)

## **Examining Committee**

The student, in consultation with her/his adviser, will determine membership of the comprehensive examination committee.

The committee must consist of at least five graduate faculty members (typically defined as faculty with the title of assistant professor, associate professor, or professor) which includes the adviser as chair.

- At least three must be primary, secondary, or adjunct Epidemiology faculty
- At least one must be a non-Epidemiology faculty member and have a primary affiliation in another College of Public Health department

Through the committee chair, the student will inform the committee of his/her chosen research interest area. The committee will meet to:

- 1. Select 2-3 articles for the article critique.
  - a. The chair of the examination committee, in consultation with the committee, will select the 2-3 articles which will form the basis of the article critique portion of the examination. These articles should be about diverse topics and are not intended to reflect the student's research interest area.
- 2. Pose a hypothetical research question and develop examination questions about the design and data analysis of a study to address the research question. Students will typically receive the examination articles and questions during the third week of October (for fall semester) or the fourth week of March (for spring semester).
  - a. The committee will pose a hypothetical research question and select 4-6 examination questions about study design and data analysis relevant to the hypothetical research question which the student will answer as part of the study design and analysis component of the examination. The student will have 2 weeks to complete the take-home examination.

The oral examination will follow within two weeks. It is the student's responsibility to schedule the time and place of the oral examination and confirm this with committee members. The intent to have the exam during the semester requires completion of a form in collaboration with the Graduate Coordinator and requires approval of the Graduate College. This form is to be completed at the beginning of the semester.

#### **Content of the Examination**

There are two components to the take-home examination: I. article critique, and II. study design and analysis. The examination must be typewritten, double-spaced, with 1-inch margins and 12-point font. For component I, the student should provide 3-5 pages of typewritten critique per article. For component II, a 15-20 page paper is expected. Each component of the examination is described below.

Component I: Broadly apply epidemiological methods to the critique of 2-3 published articles. The critique should include the following items as relevant:

- Identify the study design.
- Describe the strengths and weaknesses of the design as applied to the particular research topic.
- Describe the types of potential biases that may exist given the design and the particular research topic.

- Discuss the appropriateness of the statistical methods.
- Draws biological plausibility for any effect modification, if presented.
- Describe/identify the authors' main findings.
- Agree/disagree with the conclusions of the article based on the main findings and potential biases identified.
- In all cases, cite and summarize other literature that supports the student's logic.

Component II: Synthesize epidemiological methods and concepts into the selection and defense of a study design within the student's research interest area. A full research proposal is *not* expected. Rather, committee members should identify 4-6 of the following topics to have the student specifically address in the 15-20 page document.

- Selection and defense of study design (including frequency of exposures and outcomes)
- Selection of subjects
- Sampling and recruitment
- Measurement of exposures and outcomes
- Definition and conceptualization of key variables
- Identification and justification of covariates, confounders, effect modifiers, and their corresponding measures
- Quality assurance
- Statistical methods propose and defend model building to examine confounders, effect modifiers, and mediating variables
- Sample size/power/ or minimal detectable effect size
- Human Subjects/IRB

Oral examination. Committee members will typically ask the student questions to further probe aspects of the written document.

#### **Timetable**

The comprehensive examination must be taken in the fall or spring semesters only. The student must be registered when taking the exam. It is up to the student to identify the committee members and determine the willingness to serve on the committee, as well as a mutually agreeable schedule for the exam. If the student plans to take the PhD Comprehensive Examination, the student must submit an <u>intent form</u> to the Graduate Program Coordinator at the beginning of the semester. It is the student's responsibility to schedule the time and place of the oral examination and confirm this with committee members and the Graduate Program Coordinator. The written exam in total is due at least 1 week before the oral exam and not greater than 2 weeks. Moving the date of the oral exam will require approval in advance.

#### **Final Grade**

After the oral examination, the student's examination committee will recommend a grade of satisfactory, reservations, or unsatisfactory for the full examination (take-home plus oral). If the committee has reservations, additional requirements will be identified by the committee in writing to the student and the dean of the Graduate College. The committee will also establish a timeline for the removal of the reservations.

#### **Re-examination**

The examination may be repeated only once.

## Continuous Registration after Completion of the Comprehensive Examination

A student is required to register each fall and spring semester after passing the PhD comprehensive examination until the degree is awarded. If a student has no courses to take, the student can fulfill this requirement by registering for Graduate College course GRAD:6003 Doctoral Continuous Registration. Tuition and fees for Doctoral Continuous Registration are the equivalent of 2 s.h. of coursework. For details, see Section XII-L. of the Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College.

#### **PhD Dissertation**

The goal of the dissertation is to produce scholarly epidemiologic work that is publishable in a peer-reviewed journal. Original thought is required in the formulation and conduct of the research, although neither original data collection nor data analysis is strictly required. The research must be clearly recognizable as epidemiologic research. Students should refer to the Graduate College Thesis Resources website for specifics on Graduate College regulations and resources for preparation of doctoral dissertations.

The student is required to comply with Graduate College guidelines with regard to format and preparation of the dissertation and meeting Graduate College dissertation deadlines for graduation. For this reason, the student should consult the <u>Manual of Rules and Regulations of the Graduate College</u> and posted deadlines, and refer to the <u>Graduate College Thesis Resources</u>.

Dissertation costs are the responsibility of the student, including associated costs such as copying.

## **Examining Committee & Dissertation Guidelines**

The student is responsible for obtaining a dissertation adviser who is interested in the intended area of research. The dissertation adviser must be a graduate faculty member of the Department of Epidemiology (primary or secondary), but not necessarily the student's academic adviser. Adjunct faculty members may serve as a co-dissertation adviser with a primary or secondary faculty member, as long as the adjunct faculty member is a member of the graduate faculty (typically defined as having the title of assistant professor, associate professor, or professor).

The dissertation committee must consist of at least five members (four of these members must be University of Iowa tenure/tenure track and two of the four must be from the student's home dept.) as recommended by the student and approved by the student's dissertation adviser. Anyone not on the tenure track line has to be approved by the Graduate College to serve on the committee. These members shall include:

- at least two members who hold primary appointments in the Department of Epidemiology;
- at least one member with either a primary or secondary appointment in one of the other departments in the College of Public Health;
- at least one member must have no appointment in the Department of Epidemiology.

It is advisable that the dissertation committee be formed early in the student's PhD course of study and it is anticipated that the committee will meet several times through the course of the student's work.

The dissertation committee must approve the topic area and provide direction during the preparation of the dissertation by participation in the evaluation, revision, and approval of the dissertation prospectus. The committee will also decide whether the three-manuscript option is appropriate.

# **Dissertation Prospectus**

The dissertation prospectus describes the aims and rationale for the proposed epidemiology research and outlines proposed design and analytical methods. It should address the significance of the proposed program of research to the field of epidemiology. It should be no more than 25 pages (single-spaced). The prospectus is submitted to the committee members prior to initiation of the research and at least one week prior to oral presentation to the committee for evaluation of the prospectus. Unanimous, written approval of the prospectus is required on the <a href="Thesis/Dissertation Proposal Approval form">Thesis/Dissertation Proposal Approval form</a> at a special meeting of the student's committee to evaluate the prospectus.

#### **Dissertation Format**

Students should refer to the Graduate College Thesis Manual for formatting templates and specifics on Graduate College regulations and resources for preparation of doctoral dissertations. The style of the thesis writing, tables, figures and references are to be similar to articles in the epidemiology journals (e.g. American Journal of Epidemiology).

#### **Dissertation Defense**

The work for the degree culminates in a final oral examination (dissertation defense) administered on campus. This defense should include;

- a critical inquiry into the purposes, methods, and results of the investigation—not a mere recapitulation of the procedures followed
- intensive questioning on areas of knowledge constituting the immediate context of the investigation.

A copy of the dissertation should be delivered to committee members at least two weeks prior to the examination. The dissertation at this point should be in the format required by the Graduate College and Department.

The final examination (dissertation defense) may not be held until the next session after passing the comprehensive examination nor until the dissertation is accepted for the first deposit by the Graduate College; however, a student must pass the final examination no later than five years after passing the comprehensive examination. Failure to meet this deadline will result in reexamination of the student to determine his or her qualifications for taking the final examination.

The duration of dissertation defense should be scheduled for a minimum of three hours. Final examinations for the doctorate are open to the public. Members of faculty of the Graduate College are especially invited to attend and, subject to the approval of the chair, to participate in the examination.

The report of the final examination is due in the Graduate College office not later than 48 hours after the examination. The final examination will be evaluated as satisfactory or unsatisfactory. Two unsatisfactory votes will make the committee report unsatisfactory. In case of a report of unsatisfactory in the final examination, the candidate may not present himself or herself for reexamination until the next session. The examination may be repeated only one time.

If the dissertation defense receives a passing evaluation, the student must make any corrections and modifications to the dissertation as required by the examining committee, and obtain the signatures of the examining committee on the dissertation. The dissertation can then be submitted to the Graduate College to meet the thesis deposit requirement.

#### **Timeline**

The following timeline must be adhered to for successful completion of a dissertation:

- At least 2 weeks before the dissertation defense a copy of the dissertation will be delivered to committee members.
- At least 6 weeks before thesis deposit the student will do their presentation of their dissertation during seminar hour.
- At least 4 weeks before the thesis deposit the dissertation defense will be held
- At least 3 weeks before the thesis deposit the committee will receive the proposed final draft with tracked changes and a description of responses to the committee's questions and recommendations.
- At least 1 week prior to the thesis deposit the complete dissertation and signed abstract and signature page must be submitted to the Department. [Students are responsible for submitting the final copies of all paperwork to the Grad College. This has always been the rules/regulations and can also be found in the <a href="Graduate College Thesis Manual">Graduate College Thesis Manual</a>]

#### **Submission Deadlines**

The thesis submission deadline, along with all other degree completion and graduation deadlines can be found on the <u>Academic Calendar</u> which is published by the Office of the Registrar.

#### **Three-Manuscript Option**

In the Department of Epidemiology, a PhD dissertation may consist of a minimum of three manuscripts on a related theme that the dissertation committee deems suitable for publication. The scope of the manuscripts shall be negotiated with the dissertation committee in advance. Students are encouraged to pursue the three-paper dissertation option in order to obtain maximum publications. At the prospectus meeting the thesis committee must approve the three-paper option and determine a timeline and process for review of individual manuscripts and the final complete dissertation.

#### Composition of the three-manuscript dissertation:

The dissertation will contain at least the following three sections:

- An introductory chapter
- Chapters containing the body of publishable manuscripts (one per chapter)
- A concluding chapter

The introductory chapter will:

- Explain the larger problems addressed in the research
- Address the significance of the proposed program of research to the field of epidemiology
- Discuss the purpose and major goals of the research and (if requested)
- Contain a comprehensive literature review of the research area that covers all three manuscripts, a detailed discussion of the methodology relevant to the three manuscripts, and overall description of available data sources/data collection methods.

The concluding chapter will:

- Explain how the manuscripts answer the larger problems mentioned in the introduction
- Report on any aspects of the research not included in the manuscripts but worthy of discussion
- Discuss the potential for future research.

#### **Formatting Guidelines:**

In general, all instructions given in the Thesis Manual published by the University of Iowa Graduate College are to be followed when preparing the dissertation. The style of the thesis writing, tables, figures and references are to be similar to articles in the epidemiology journals (e.g. American Journal of Epidemiology). To satisfy the format, the dissertation must appear in all ways as a typical dissertation. For example:

- A chapter that contains a manuscript must be formatted as if it were a chapter in a typical thesis or dissertation.
- The chapters must each contain a title and be numbered consecutively.
- The format of subheadings must be consistent from chapter to chapter.\
- The same referencing style must be used throughout the dissertation regardless of whether the articles are submitted to different journals with different referencing styles.
- There can be only one abstract, at the beginning of the dissertation, and one bibliography, at the end of the dissertation. However, each chapter containing a manuscript could include an initial subheading titled, "Summary of Findings" (or equivalent terminology) that would, in essence, be the abstract included with that article.

The remainder of the policy is expressed as responses to "Frequently Asked Questions" below. The answers to these FAQs should be considered part of the policy.

# **Frequently Asked Questions:**

*Q*: How should the student obtain advance permission for the three papers?

A: Approval for the three paper topics will be obtained in the same way that approval is obtained for the topic area under the traditional dissertation option. This involves submitting a written proposal (the prospectus) for discussion and approval at one or more proposal meetings with the dissertation committee.

It may be desirable to have 2 such meetings with the goal of the first being to obtain concept approval for the scope of the papers and the second the full prospectus evaluation meeting to obtain approval for the detailed methods.

Q: How does the three-paper option affect the dissertation timeline?

A: Because the scope of the manuscripts must be negotiated in advance, it is advisable that the proposal meeting be held early in the student's PhD program. See previous Q and A.

Q: Will the dissertation committee approve for inclusion in the three-paper dissertation work I have already started while enrolled in the PhD program but before obtaining approval by the Dissertation Committee?

A: It is possible but unlikely. This is because there are nearly always modifications to design and methods that must be made based on discussions at the proposal meeting(s). Hence the advice to have a concept approval meeting early in the student's PhD program.

Q: Can one or more of the papers be something I have already written?

A: The work for each paper must be completed while enrolled in the Epidemiology PhD degree program.

*O*: *Who should be the first author on the papers?* 

A: The student is expected to fulfill the role of first author on all three papers. A paper will not qualify for inclusion in a dissertation if it is not possible for the student to lead the research in a way that would justify first authorship.

Q: Will all dissertation committee members be authors on the three papers?

A: Authorship by committee members should not be assumed although it is often warranted due to committee member contributions to the development of the research and review and commenting on the written document. Paper authorship should be determined by usual authorship guidelines in the professional journals to which the papers are being submitted. Students should discuss authorship decisions with their committee chair.

Q: Can a paper be submitted for publication before my dissertation defense?

A: It is important that all committee members approve a manuscript before it is submitted for publication. The dissertation committee may decide that extra meetings are required if the student intends to submit one or more papers before the defense.

Q: Must each paper contain data analysis?

A: This is for the dissertation committee to decide. It is possible that a nonquantitative research synthesis or a theoretical paper would be accepted, for example.

*Q*: Where does my literature review go?

A: If one of the manuscripts will be a systematic review or meta-analysis article the literature review may be one of the three chapters containing the body of publishable manuscripts. If not, the literature review can appear in the introductory chapter or as an additional chapter.

*Q*: How long should the three papers be?

A: Word limits should be compatible with typical journals in the field.

Q: What does it mean to be "submission-ready"?

A: The three papers should be in a format ready for submission to a peer-review journal in terms of organization, length, number of tables and figures, etc.

Q: What about all the supporting tables that I will produce in my research? Where do they go?

A: Good documentation practices are part of the dissertation experience. Supporting tables should be compiled in accompanying technical reports or appendices.